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DEMOGRAPHICS OF ADOLESCENT PREGNANCY
IN THE UNITED STATES

TUESDAY, APRIL 30, 1985

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, SUBCOMMITTEE ON CENSUS
AND POPULATION, OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE POST
OFFICE AND CIVII. SERVICE, AND SUBCOMMITTEE ON
HEALTH AND THE ENVIRONMENT OF THE COMMITTEE ON
ENERGY AND COMMERCE,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittees met, pursuant to call, at 2:10 p.m., in room

2123, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Henry A. Waxman
(chairman of the Subcommittee oa Health and the Environment)
presiding.

Mr. WAXMAN. The committee will please come to order.
Today's hearings are to examine the rates of adolescent pregnan-

cy and the problems that teenage pregnancy and motherhood pose
for mothers, families, and society. We will hear testimony about
rates of fertility, of pregnancy, and of childbirth.

As we receive this testimony, however, I want to emphasize that
there is another side of the issue that must be of great concern to
the Congressthe health implications of young girls becoming
pregnant:

The maternal death rate for young teen mothers is more than twice that for
mothers in their twenties.

The infant mortality rate is almost twice as high.
School-age mothers are far more likely to have babies that are premature or of

low birth weight.
And almost half of all teenage pregnancies end in abortion.

I think that all of us can agree that these numbers are unaccept-
ably high.

In today's hearings, I hope that we can find clues about ways to
lower the Nation's adolescent pregnancy rates and ways to help
teenage mothers and their children live healthy and full lives.

We already know that some things work.
Family planning works, if only we can make services available.
Prenatal care works, if only we can make services available.
And infant health care works, if only we can make services avail-

able.
With so few resources available to lower pregnancy rates, lower

infant mortality rates, and improve maternal and child health, we
must be able to focus on preventive strategies for populations at
high risk.

I hope that the trends that witnesses identify will point us
toward efforts that must be begun and people most in need.

Before recognizing our witnesses, I want to call on our very dis-
tinguished colleague, Congressman Robert Garcia, who initiated

(1)
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these hearings, and who has shown a very special interest in the
whole question of teenage pregnancy and what the appropriate re-
sponse by Government should be.

Mr. Garcia.
Mr. GARCIA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'd like to welcome everybody to the joint hearings of the Sub-

committee on Census and Population and the Su'vommittee on
Health and the Environment, which is chaired by my distinguished
colleague from California, Congressman Waxman.

This hearing, sponsored jointly by the Subcommittee on Census
and Population and the Subcommittee on Health and the Environ-
ment will be on the demographics of adolescent pregnancy.

As most of you know, the incidence of adolescent pregnancy has
reached epidemic proportions in the United States, and, according
to a recent study, the rate of adolescent pregnancy in the United
States is more than twice that of any other developed country in
the Western world.

Y. believe that Government should commit itself to taking the
necessary steps to radically reduce the incidence of adolescent
pregnancy throughout the country.

Recently, I introduced legislation which, if approved, would sig-
nificantly reduce the incidence of teenage pregnancy.

Over the past few years, we have approved piecemeal legislative
solutions to address this broad problem. However, up to now, we
have yet to devise a comprehensive Federal strategy to address this
national problem.

My bill, H.R. 947, the Comprehensive Adolescent Pregnancy
Amendment Act of 1985, creates and consolidates many programs
to combat adolescent pregnancy.

Nevertheless, before we move any further in addressing this
problem, I believe that we should gain a better understanding of
the many variables surrounding it.

We will hear testimony from a host of expert witnesses on the
following topics as they relate to adolescent pregnancya statisti-
cal overview, data or. race and ethnic backgrounds, economic and
educational data, regional profiles, past and future trends, as well
as international comparisons.

Again, this hearing is the first step toward gaining a better un-
derstanding and possibly gain new insight into the problem of ado-
lescent pregnancy.

Again, I thank my chairman, Mr. Waxman, for calling these
joint hearings.

Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you, Mr. Garcia, and we're pleased that we
are holding a joint hearing of our two subcommittees, the Subcom-
mittee on Census and Population and our Subcommittee on Health
and the Environment. We want to know what's going and what are
the trends and what Government efforts would be appropriate.

Whenever we deal with population questions, however, we're
pleased that on our subcommittee we have one of the leading ex-
perts in the country. Congressman Scheuer chaired a Select Com-
mittee on Population and has made this a very important field of
expertise for himself in his career in Congress, and I'm pleased he's
with us.
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I'd like to call on Mr. Scheuer for any opening statements he
wishes to make.

Mr. SCHEUER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate
your kind words.

I do chair a congressior Al caucus on population and d,ielopment
under the umbrella of the Arms Control and Foreign Policy
Caucus, and I also chair a global committee of parliamentarians on
population and developmentabout 300 members of parliaments
all over the world who are concerned about this same concern of
yours, about the population explosion and its implications to soci-
eties all over the world.

I want to congratulate you and my colleague, Bob Garcia from
New York, for your imagination, thoughtfulness and high intelli-
gence in putting this hearing together.

Of course we know that when we delve into this area of adoles-
cent pregnancy, of children bearing children, we're getting into a
very complex and emotionally charged area, and it's particularly
emotionally charged and complex here in the United States, where,
alone, of all the developed countries on Earth, teenage pregnancy
is on the rise.

The rate of teenage pregnancy in ovr country--about 95 births
per 1,000 females between 15 and 19- -far exceeds the rate in any
other of the industrialized, developed countries.

For example, in Sweden it's 35; in the Netherlands, it's 14; in
France, it's 43; in Canada, it's 44; whereas we are almost 21/2 times
this rate-96.

The interesting thing is thataccording to the report of the Alan
Guttmacher Institutethe level of sexual activity in all of these
countries is approximately the same.

Now, in a developed country, when a young girl-13, 14, or 15
becomes pregnant, it has devastating implications for her life and
her health. Young teenage girls are placed in a life-threatening sit-
uation.

The rate of maternal mortality and infant mortality is far higher
for these early teenage pregnancies, but the results are pitiful even
when that doesn't happen.

An early teenage pregnancy has blighting effects, Mr. Chairman,
on a young girl's education prospects:she almost never finishes
school;on her job prospects:she doesn't have job skills and she
isn't likely get them; and on her marital prospects. So it is a life-
destroying venture that these young girls don't understand.

One last point is that when a young child has a child, there's a
substantial statistical likelihood that that infant, if it's a girl, will
also be a child mother and a significant statistical likelihood that
that infant, if it's a boy, by the time the boy is 12, 14, 15 years old,
he'll be bumping his head up against the criminal justice system.

There are two answers, and I m sure we'll be discussing both of
them today. First, young people should postpone sexual activitx
until it's appropriate for them in their lives; and, second, if that s
not possible and not likely, then they should be able to exercise re-
sponsibility, and that means the effective use of contraception.

As I mentioned before, all of the studies show that sexual activi-
ty among young teenagers is different than it was in our genera-
tion 20, 30, or 40 years ago. Young people are becoming sexually
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active at a much earlier age and at more or less the same ages all
over the world.

So, therefore, it behooves us to encourage sexual responsibility.
That means we must give young people access to family life educa-
tion, sex education, counseling, and the availability of family plan-
ning services. It's worked well all over the world, and that's what
the results mean that I just suggested, where Sweden, and France,
and Canada, and England, and the Netherlands have rates of ado-
lescent pregnancy that are way less than half of ours.

Now, Mr. Chairman, success in reducing the teenage pregnancy
rate in the United States will require a great deal of effort and a
great deal of knowledge and compassion on the part of legislators,
on the part of policymakers, and on the part of our institutions.

We had a briefing here Li Congress last week that our caucus ar-
ranged which presented the attitudes of members of the various re-
ligious groups andhow they felt about family planning, sex edu-
cation, and premarital sex.

The interesting thing is that among all religious groups, the
people are way ahead of their institutional leaders. That's in the
Orthodox Jewish Church, in the conservative Protestant sects, and
in the Catholic Church as well.

As a matter of fact, we were astonished to find professional pol-
sters telling us that Catholics were slightly more liberal than
Protestants in approving, for example, premarital sex. They didn't
approve of premarital sex, but they didn't disapprove of it harshly
under all circumstances. There was a more forgiving, more compas-
sionate attitude among Catholics than among Protestants.

Eighty-five to ninety percent of Catholics and Protestants in the
field, when polled, approved of giving young girls and boys family
planning information.

Now, that is a reality that the policymakers and the legislators
have not absorbed yet, and too frequently we are intimidated, and
too frequently there are disincentives for us to act because of what
we perceive institutional attitudes to be among the religious group
rather than finding out what the people feel.

So I want to congratulate you again for holding this hearing. It's
terribly important to bring knowledge of this very anxiety-ridden,
emotionally laden subject to the people, and I wish to give you the
credit to which you're entitled.

Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Scheuer.
Mr. GARCIA. Mr. Chairman, if I may.
Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Garcia?
Mr. GARCIA. I'd like to just have the opening statement entered

into the record of my colleague, the ranking minority member of
the Census and Population Subcommittee, Mr. Jim Hansen of
Utah.

Mr. WAXMAN. Without objection, that will be the order.
[The statement of Mr. Hansen follows:)

STATEMENT BY HON. JAMES V. HANSEN

Mr. Chairman. I would like to take this opportunity to thank you and Mr.
Waxman for holding this hearing today.

Adolescent pregnancy in the United States is indeed a social problem which we
must address. I feel this hearing today is a step in the right direction in helping

9
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Congress and the American people understand the problems surrounding adolescent
pregnancy.

The problem of teenage priimancy in the United States is overwhelming. We
must help in educating cur y,..ith and ourselves by closel) examining th:, variables
contributing to this problem which will help us to resolve this problem.

Mr. Chairman, I wauld also like to welcome our distinguished panel of expert wit-
nesses and I look forward to hearing their views as to how we ca.:. start aolving the
problems of teenage pregnancy.

Mr. WAXMAN. Our first witness today is Mr. William Butz, Asso-
ciate Director for Demographic Fields, Bureau of the Census, the
Department of Commerce, and he will be accompanied by Martin
O'Connell, who is chief of the Fertility Statistics Branch, Popula-
tion Division.

Mr. Butz, I'd like to welcome yoi
Let me indicate to you and to the other witnesses that will be

testifying today, that we have received your prepared statements.
Those prepared statements will be made part of the record in full,
so we're going to ask each witnessI know you've been advised in
advanceto summarize those statements in no more than 5 min-
utes.

We're going to have to be very strict about that 5-minute rule
because of other pressures on our time today. So we will set an
alarm clock. At the end of the 5 minutes, the bell will ring, and
we'll have to stop and then move on. But this is the only way we
can get all the witnesses in and still have a full opportunity for
questions and answers.

Thank you very much.
Mr. Butz?

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM BUTZ, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR FOR DE-
MOGRAPHIC FIELDS, BUREAU OF THE CENSUS, DEPARTMENT
OF COMMERCE, ACCOMPANIED BY MARTIN O'CONNELL, CHIEF,
FERTILITY STATISTICS BRANCH, POPULATION DIVISION

Mr. Butz. Thank you.
It's a pleasure for the Census Bureau to be here to try to shed

some light on this important topic. The 5 minutes will be difficult,
but we'll do our best.

Despite recent publicity about teenage childbearing, teenage
birth rates today are significantly less than they were in the 1950s.

The fertility rate for teenage women in 1982the yellow line in
the middle on that chartwas 53 births for 1,000 women 15 to 19
years old. Twenty years earlier, the annual rate of teenage child-
bearing was almost twice this level. Between 1955 and 1960, about
90 out of every 1,000 women 15 to 19 years of age gave birth each
year.

For the past 35 years, teenage fertility rates for black women
that's the green line at the top of the charthave been between 2
and 21/2 times greater than the rates for white women.

Between 1970 and 1982, fertility rates for black teenagers fell by
one-third to slightly under 100 births per 1,000 women 15 to 19 in
1982. The rate for white teenagers in the same period decreased 22
percent to 45 births per 1,000 in 1982.

From 1973, when abortions were legalized nationwide, through
1982, there were an estimated 13 million abortions. During this
period, one-third were performed on teenagers.
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In 1981, almost half of the pregnancies to teens 15 to 19 years old
resulted in live births, and you can see this in the gold box there at
the left of the figure. Four out of ten ended in induced abortions
the gold bar in the middleand about 13 percent ended in either
miscarriages or stillbirths.

Data for 1980 indicate that 40 percent of pregnancies to white
teenagers and 36 percent of pregnancies to teenagers of black and
other races combined resulted in induced abortions.

Teenagers have the highest average number of visits for family
planning reasons to either private physicians, clinics, or counselors.
Women 15 to 19 years old in 1982 averaged 1.6 visits per year, com-
pared with an average of one visit per year for women in the later
child-bearing ages.

Two-thirds of all family planning visits made by these older
women, aged 20 and older, were to private physicians, while 61 per-
cent of the family planning visits by teenagers were either to clin-
ics or counselors.

These statistics suggest that the structure of informational and
delivery services to teenagers is quite different from that of older
adults.

A large increase in the percentage of children born out of wed-
lock to teenagers has occurred since 1950. Thirteen percent of all
teenage births in 1950 occurred out of wedlock. By 1982, this figure
increased to 51 percent. That's a threefold increase in the percent-
age of births born out of wedlock.

The majority of births to teenagers are first births, which usually
have a very significant impact on the subsequent life course of
women.

Using retrospective fertility and marital history information
from current population surveyswhich incidentally have been
primarily funded by the National Institute of Child Health and
Human Development headed by Dr. Wendy Baldwin behind me
hereusing this information, we can distinguish three categories
of births to teenagers: First, children born out of wedlock; second,
children conceived premaritally but born within marriage; and,
third, children both conceived and born within marriage.

This next chart shows trends in the first two categories com-
bined. In 1980 -8L children either born or conceived premaritally
accounted for approximately 70 percent of all first births to women
15 to 19 years old. This is the yellow line there in the middle. This
is double the percentage recorded by teenagers during the 1950's.
In the 1980-81 period, 64 percent of first born children among
white teenagers and 97 percent of first borne among black teen-
agers were conceived out of wedlock. Again, both racial groups ex-
perienced substantial increases in these figures since the early
1950's.

However, the fact that a woman has had a child born out of wed-
lock does not mean that she will continue to live with that child
without ever getting married.

Look at this figu..e.
Have I skipped a chart, Martin? If I have, you can move ahead.
There we are.
The orange bar at the far left shows that, on average, about 20

percent of women who had a premarital first birth under the age

11
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of 30 between 1950 and 1979 married within 1 year of the child's
birth. Within 3 years, about 40 percent of these women married.
This is the blue box there at the left. In fact, the teenagers who
had an out-of-wedlock birth were more likely to marry shortly after
the child's birth than were women in their late 20's who also had
an out-of-wedlock birth.

On the other hand, teenage marriages, especially those begun
with the woman having had a child born or conceived out of wed-
lock, experience higher separation and divorce rates than first mar-
riages entered into at older ages.

The racial differences are sharp in the percentage already
having had a child or pregnant when first married for 18- and 19-
year -olds.

About one-quarter of all white and one-half of all black brides
aged 18 and 19 who married in the last half of the 1970's entered
their first marriage either already having given birth to a child or
pregnant with their first child.

Other studies based on Census Bureau data have indicated that
teenage brides begin their married lives in families with relatively
low levels of income and with poor employment opportunities.
They have lower levels of educational attainment, are less likely to
be employed, and, if employee. are less likely to be in professional
or managerial occupations than women who marry at older ages.

Women who have had their first birth as an adolescent, on the
average, fail to complete 12 years of school and never catch up edu-
cationally with women who delay childbearing until beyond their
teenage years.

It is not easy to say the extent to which early marriage and
childbirth contribute to these undesirable educational and econom-
ic outcomes, because the causality might run in the other direction
as well.

In any case, early marriage and childbearing, on the one hand,
and educational and economic deficits, on the other hand, do
indeed go hand in hand, on the average.

In sum, this statistical profile of teenagers developed from
Census Bureau data suggests that a large proportion of America's
youth who enter parenthood at early ages often do so facing consid-
erable socioeconomic disadvantages.

I'd be delighted to try to answer any questions that you have.
[The statement of Mr. Butz follows:)

12
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SESTIVONY

OF

ME BURE.AU OF MT CENSUS

STATUS OF TEENAGE FERTILITY

The transition to motherhood constitutes one of the most significant

turning points in a woman's life, marking dramatic and oftentimes

irreversible changes in patterns of educational and career pursuits and

opportunitites.

Despite recent publicity about teenage childbearing, we should keep

in mind that teenage wonen today are significantly less likely to have

children than were their counterparts who grew up during the baby boom

years of the 1950s (table 1, figure 1). Between 1956 and 1960, 90 out

of every 1,000 women 15 to 19 years of age gaiie birth each year. Twenty

years later, the annual rate of teenage childbearing fell to about

one-half this level. Since'the mid-1970s, no change has occurred in

the teenage birth rate, with the most recent rate for 1982 being 53 births

per 1,000 women 15 to 19 years old. In general, this pattern of declining

fertility through the mid-1970s and subsequent stability has characterized

the fertility pattern for all women in the United States for the last

25 years.

Since the 1950s, teenage fertility rates for Black women have been

between 2 and 2.5 t'mes greater than the rates for White-. %vmen. The

greatest differences in fertility between the two races occurred in the

early 1970s. Between 1970 and 1982 fertility rates for Black teenagers

declined by one-third to slightly under 100 births per 1,000 women 15 to

19 years old. The rate for White teenagers in the same period decreased

22 percent to 45 births per 1,000 in 1982.

13
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Teenage fertility rates in 1980 were 82 births per 1,000 Hispanic

women 15 to 19 years old compared with 52 per 1,000 for Non-Hispanic

women. Asian and Pacific Islander teenagers had relatively low fertility

rates with only 34 births per 1,000 women 15 to 19 years old.

Historically, women in the South begin childbearing at earlier ages

than women in the North, East or West. In 1980, there were 66 births per

1,000 women 15 to 19 years old in the South compared with 55, 50, and 35

births per 1,000 for women living in the West, Midwest, and Northeast

respectively.

A major factor alleged to affect the level of fertility in the 1970s

was the Supreme Court's decision in Roe v. Wade in 1973. Thirteen million

abortions have occurred between 1973 and 1982. During this period, one-third
1/

were performed on teenagers.

In 1981, 48 percent of the pregnancies to teens 15 to 19 mrs old

resulted in live births, 39 percent ended in induced abortions, and

2/
13 percent ended in miscarriages or stillbirths (table 2, figure 2).

Data for 1980 indicate that a slightly higher proportion of pregnancies

of pregnancies to White teenagers ended in abortions (4C percent) than

did pregnancies to teenage women of all other races (36 percent).

Teenagers have the highest uverage number of visits for family

planning reasons to either private physicians, clinics or counselors.

Women 15 to 19 years old in 1982 averaged 1.6 visits per year compared

with an average o' 1.0 visits annually for women 20 years and over.

Two-thirds of all family planning visits made by women 20 years .old

and over were to private physicians while 61 percent of family planning

14
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visits by teenagers were either to clinics or counselors. These data

suggest that the structure of informational and delivery services to
3/

teenagers is quite different from that to older adults.

Births to teenage women in terms of the percentage of children, born

out of wedlock is also changing. The percentage of all teenage births

out of wedlock increased from 13 percent in 1950 to 51 percent in 1982 and

is of concern to policy makers both on the local and federal level (table 1).

Special educational, child care, and assistance programs for teenage women

with children affect short run public expenditures and long run eocial cysts.

Teenagers in the Northeast had 59 percent of their births born out

wedlock, the highest percentage among women in the four major regions.

Little difference, however, was found among the other regions. Forty-five

percent of births to women 15 to 19 years old in both the South and the

West in 1980 were born out of wedlock and 48 percent were born out of

wedlock among teenagers living in the Midwest.

The majority of births to teenagers are first births, which usually

have d significant impact on the subsequent life-course of women. Using

retrospective fertility and marital history data from the Census Bureau's

Current Population Survey, we can distinguish among three categories of such

births to teenagers: children born out of wedlock; children premaritally

conceived but born within marriage; and children both conceived and born

within marriage.

In 1980-81, children either born or conceived premaritally accounted

for approximately 70 percent of all first births to women 15 to 19 years

old, double the percentage recorded by teenagers during the 1950s

15
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(table 3, figure 3). In the 1980-81 period, 64 percent of firstborn

children among White teenagers and 97 percent of firstborns among Black

teenagers were conceived out of wedlock. Both racial groups experienced

substantial increases in these figures since the early 1950s.

Current Population Survey data also show a decreasing percentage of

women, when faced with a premarital first pregnancy, who marry before

their children are born. Between 1950 and 1969, about one-half of teenage

women who delivered firstborn premaritally conceived pregnancies married

before their children were born. By the late 1970s, only one-thirc of

these women delivered their first child within marriage.

Sharp differences in the propensity of single teenage women to marry

when faced with a premarital pregnancy are found by race. Among teenage

women who had a premaritally conceived birth between 1980 and 1981, 43

percent of White women married before their child was born compared with

9 percent among Black teens (table 4, figure 4). These percentages were

significantly lower than the 58 and 28 percent recorded in the 1950-54

period for White women and Black women respectively.

The fact that a woman has had a child born out of wedlock does not

mean that she will continuously live with that child in an unmarried

state. About 20 percent, on average, of women who had a premarital first

birth under age 30 between 1950 and 1979 married within one year of the

child's birth (tabl. 5, figure 5). Within 3 years of their child's birth,

about 40 percent of the women married. Teenagers who had an out-of-wedlock

birth were more likely to marry shortly after the premarital birth than

were women who were in their twenties.

16
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A very high proportion of teenage women begin their marital careers

either pregnant or already having had a child when they are first married.

Forty-three percent of women who first married under age 18 in the latter

half of the 1970s were so characterized, a percentage twice as high as

that recorded during the peak of the baby boom some 2C years earlier

(table 6, figure 6). Ten percent of teenage brides married in 1975-79

under the age of 18 had had their first birth before they were married

and another 33 percent were pregnant with their first child at the time

of their marriage.

Among 18 and 19 year olds who first married in 1975-79, 9 percent

of the brides also had had a premarital birth and an additional 18 percent

were pregnant at the time of their marriage. These percentages are almost

double what they were in the 1950s.

Sharp differences in the percentage already having had a child or

pregnant when married are found for 18 and 19 year olds by race. About

one-quarter of all White and one-half of all Black brides age 18 and 19

who married in the last half of the 1970s entered their first marriage

already having given birth to a child or pregnant with their first child.

An aralysis of data from the Current Population Survey for newly

married couples showed that teenage brides relative to adult women begin

married lives in families with lower levels of income and with poorer

employment opportunities. They have lower levels of educational attainment,

are less likely to be employed, and when employed are less likely to be in
4/

professional or managerial occupations. Women who have had their first

birth as an adolescent on the average fail to complete 12 years of school

and never catch up with the educational attainment levels of women who
5/

delay childbearing until their twentieth birthday.

In sum, the statistical profile of teenagers developed from Census

Bureau data strongly suggests that, a large proportion of America's youth

who enter parenthood at early ages often do so facing considerable

socioeconomic disadvantages.
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Table 1. Births per 1,000 Women 15 to 19 Years Old and Percent of
Teenage Births Born out of Wedlock: 1950 to 1982

ar
All

Ra

Births per 1.000

1982 52.9 44.6 97.0
1980 53.0 44.7 106.0
1975 55.6 46.4 111.8
1970 68.3 57.4' 147.7
1965 70.5 60.6 144.6
1960 89.1 79.4 156.1
1955 90.3 79.1 167.2*
1950 81.6 70.Q 163.5*

Percent out of wedlock

1982 50.7 36.5 86.9
1980 47.6 53.0 85.2
1975 38.2 22.9 76.9
1970 29.5 17.1 62.7
1965 20.8 11.4 49.2*
1960 14.8 7.2 42.2*
1955 14.2 6.4 40.7*
1950 13.3 6.2 35.8*

* Black and other races.

Source: National Center for Health Statistics, Vital
Statistics of the United States, annual issues.

Table 2. Percent Distribution of Pregnancies to Women 15 to 19
Years Old by their Outcome: 1981 and 1976

Outcome of
PrexPapcv 1981 1976

Total 100.0 100.0

Live births 47.8 52.1

Induced abortion: 39.3 33.8

Fetal deaths 12.9 14.1

Source: Stephanie J. Ventura, Selma Taffel, and
William D. Mosher, "Estimates of Pregnancies
and Pregnancy Rates for the United States,
1976-1981," Public Health Reports, Vol, 100,
Bo. 1 (1985).
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Table 3. Percent of First Births to Woben 15 to 19 Years Old
Premsritally Born or Conceived, by Race: 1950-54 to 1980-81

Period of
first birth

All
Races White Black

1980-81 71.6 64.4 96.5_,

1975-79 67.5 58.1 93.4 .

1970-74 64.4 57.3 91.1

1965-69 54.5 47.7 81.1

1960-64 46.0 38.3 81.1

1955-59 39.4 31.4 75.3

1950-54 30.1 22.6 64.9

Source: Martin O'Connell and Carolyn C. Rogers, "Out-of-Wedlock
Births, Premarital Pregnancies, and their Effect on
Family Formation and Dissolution'," Family Plarmipx
Perspectives, Vol. 16, No. 4 (July/August 1984).-

Table 4. Percent of Women 15 to 19 Terra Old Marrying Before the

Birth of a Premaritally Conceived Child, by Race:
1950-54 to 1980-81

(Percentages refer to firstborn children)

Period of
first birth

All
Races White Black

1980-81 32.3 42.9 8.8

1975-79 34.1 47.8 10.8

1970-74 47.0 64.7 16.9

1965-69 55.8 69.8 24.4

1960-64 51.3 64.5 13.4

1955-59 53.3 66.2 29.9

1950-54 46.5 58.4 28.2

Source: O'Connell and Rogers (1984).
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Table 5. Percent of Women Harrying Within One and Three Tears
After a Premarital Birth, by Age: First Births Occurring
1950 to 1979

Age of woman Percent marrYine within-
at first birth One year Three years

15-17 years old 20.3 40.6

18-19 years old 23.6 43.6

20-24 years old 18.9 40.4

25-29 years old 14.0 31.8

Source: O'Connell and Rogers (1984).
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Table 6. Percent Distribution of Women 15 to 19 Years Old by their
Fertility Status at the Time of their First Marriage, by Race:
First Marriages Occurring 195D-54 to 1975-79

Race, age, and
fertility status

Period of first marriage
1960 to 1955 to 1950 to1975 to 1970 to 1965 to

at first marriage 1979 1974 1969 1964 1959 1954

ALL RACES

Under 18 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0
Premarital birth 9.9 8.1 8.6 5.5 6.4 5.3
Pregnant 32.7 28.7 24.5 21.0 15.8 13.5
All other women 57.4 63.2 66.9 73.5 77.8 81.2

18 and 19 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0
Premarital birth 9.3 8.1 7.2 5.3 4.0 4.4
Pregnant 17.7 17.6 17.6 18.0 12.0 10.7
All otter women 73.0 74.3 75.3 76.7 84.0 84.9

WHITE

Under 18 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0
Premarital birth 6.9 5.3 6.4 3.5 2.8 2.9
Pregnant 33.5 29.5 23.8' 19.7 15.o 12.5
All other women 59.6 65.2 69.8 76.8 81.3 84.6

18 and 19 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0
Premarital birth 7.4 5.8 4.8 3.8 2.2 3.3
Pregnant 17.9 17.0 16.4 15.8 11.3 10.5
All other women 74.7 77.2 78.8 80.5 86.5 86.2

BLACK

Under 18 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0
Premarital birth (8) 32.6 26.3 20.5 28.7 19.1
Pregnant (8) 25.1 29.9 30.5 15.7 19.8
All other women (8) 42.3 43.9 49.0 55.6 61.1

18 and 19 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0
Premarital birth 33.0 :10.3 30.1 19.6 24.5 18.7
Pregnant 16.1 23.3 29.0 36.8 22.0 14.2
All other women 50.9 46.4 40.9 43.6 53.5 67.0

(3) Base too =all to derive percent distribution.
Note: Women are classified as pregnant at marriage if they had a child

0 to 7 months after their first marriage. Women childless at their
first marriage or if their first birth occurred 8 or more months
after their first marriage were placed in the "All other women"
category.

Source: Bureau of the Census, Current Population Reports, Series P-20,
No. 385, table 8.
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Figure 1. Births per 1, 000 Women 15 to 19, 1950-1982
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Figure 2. Percent Oistributon of Pregnancies to Women i5 to i9
by Type of Outcome, 1976 and i98i
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Figure 3. Percent of First Births to Women 15 to i9
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Figure 4. Percent of Women 15 to 19 Marrying Before a

Premaritally Conceived First Birth, 1950-54 to 1080-81
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Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you very much.
Did you time this presentation in advance? [Laughter.]
In your prepared testimony, you state that the annual rate of

teenage childbearing has dropped to about half the level that was
recorded between the years 1955 and 1960.

You appear to attribute the significant decline to the 1973 Su-
preme Court decision which recognized the constitutional right to
abortion.

No mention is made of the progress that has been made by teen-
agers in their effective use of family planning services.

Has the Federal Family Planning Program been effective in
helping to reduce the number of unintended pregnancies among
teenagers? Does the Census Bureau keep any data on teenagers
use of contraceptives?

Mr. BUZZ. Congressman, the Census Bureau does not keep such
data. Others do, and I think there will probably be testimony later.

There has, as you indicate, been an increase in contraceptive use,
but the Bureau doesn't collect such data and therefore does not do
studies on that relationship.

Mr. WAXMAN. Would you sayfrom what you do know of the sit-
uationthat the major factor resulting in the declining number of
teenage births is the availability of abortions?

Mr. Bun. Well, certainly there is an association, simply looking
at the data. In the year of that decision and in the several years
thereafter, those fertility rates did drop. But that's really all we
can say: That there is a visual association there.

Mr. WAXMAN. To what extent are the high rates of teenage preg-
nancy and childbearing among minorities related to poverty? Does
teenage pregnancy occur as frequently among poor whites as
among poor blacks or poor Hispanics?

Mr. Bun. I believe the answer is that it does not. I may refer to
Dr. O'Connell on that.

Am I correct?
Mr. O'CONNELL. Our studies that have examined both the eco-

nomic effects- -
Mr. WAXMAN. Could you please come up and use the mike, so we

will be sure to get this on the transcript?
Mr. O'CONNELL. Our studies that have examined economic effects

on out-of-wedlock childbearing do indicate that for white, black,
and minority populations, generally, poverty rates and low-income
levels are associated with high rates of both out-o;-wedlock child-
bearing and childbearing in general.

Mr. WAXMAN. Does the Census data provide any information
about adoption or about the likelihood of teenage mothers placing
infants for adoption?

Mr. Bun. I'll refer that one also, if that's all right.
Mr. O'CONNELL. To date, the Census Bureau has not collected

any information on adoption. Another Government survey that's
taken by the National Center for Health Statistics, the National
Survey of Family Growth, does collect data on adoptions.

Unfortunately, studies that have been done generally are re-
stricted to sample surveys. What we have examined, when looking
at the data, shows that there is a fairly low proportion of women
who have adopted children. The data base really doesn't permit us
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to get a clear idea of what the propensities are by different women
to adopt children.

Mr. WAXMAN. What do the Census Bureau's projections on the
size and composition of the future U.S. population tell us about
likely trends in adolescent pregnancy and childbearing? ks the
baby boom generation ages, will the problem gn away, or are the
rates of teenage pregnancy increasing?

Mr. Btrrz. Well, there are two aspects of that, Congressman. One
is the size of the population at risk, which is the number of teenage
women, and that number should fall based on the baby bust which
began in the early 1960smarked by declining fertility ratesand
which lasted until the mid-1970's. So that number should fall for
several years yet.

The other component is the fertility rate itself, t.ricl the Census
Bureau does make projections of that rate, and let me refer that
also to Dr. O'Connell.

Mr. O'CONNELL. The fertility projections that we've made
through the end of the century generally indicate an overall stabil-
ity in the birth rate.

One interesting aspect that we found through t)ther studies is the
definite association between continuing education and iuwer fertili-
ty both in terms of the delaying the first marriage and delaying
the first birth.

If one was to posit that there would be a general increase in edu-
cational attainment and continuing enrollment of children through
high school and college, au assumption could be made that there
would be a possible decline in fertility if those trends were to con-
tinue in the educational aspects of teenagers.

Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you very much.
Mr. Garcia.
Mr. GARCIA. Thank you.
On page 3, in the second paragraph of your written testimony,

you state that special educational child care and assistance pro-
grams for teen women with children affects short-run public ex-
penditures and long-run social costs.

Would you care to elaborate on that?
Mr. O'CONNELL. Well, the short-run costs are obvious in terms of

continuing education programs for teenagers in schoolto enable
them to continue their education and to enable them--once they
have graduated, to get the job skills that they may have been
unable to get while they were raising their children in the first 1
or 2 years of the baby's life. Those are short-term effects that con-
sist of very sharp changes in budgets that local communities are
especially affected by.

The long-term effects of young childbearing concerns the
woman's development both careerwise and also the economic pros-
pects that they face for the next 15 to 20 years. Longitudinal stud-
ies not conducted by the Census Bureau but by statisticians in the
University of Michigan, do effectively show that early childbearing
does have long-term effects in terms of lowering eventual economic
prospects, in terms of the assets accumulated, and also the current
earnings potential of the woman.

Mr. GARCIA. Thank you.
Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Scheuer?
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Mr. SCHEUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
On page 3, I think, of your testimony, Mr. Butz, you describe

quite a regional differential between the percentage of births that
are out of wedlock in the NortheastI think it's 59 percentand
the percentage in the South, the Southwest, and the Midwest,
which is 45 to 48 percent.

What accounts for this difference, and what special impact does
that have on the Northeast, and what does this mean in terms of
national legislation or, more likely, special State legislation in the
Northeast States where this problem of teenage pregnancy is more
intense and more severe than it is, apparently, in the rest of the
country?

Mr. Btrrz. Well, Congressman, there are a variety of differentials
by age, by ethnic group, by religion, by education, by country of na-
tional origin, and by region in the United States. Many of these are
very difficult to understand and explain.

Mr. SCHEUER. Could you describe some of those differences?
Mr. Bun. Certainly.
One thing to say is that many of these differences have attenuat-

ed over time.
If you look at differential fertility rates across groups 20 or 30

years ago, they were certainly wider than they are today. For ex-
ample, the Catholic/non-Catholic rate was much different and has
pretty much dissolved.

Nevertheless, there still remain differences. For example, black
fertility rates tend to be higher than white. Foreign-born fertility
rates, in most cases, tend to be higher than domestic.

Some of the regional differences, at least, are the result of com-
positional differences in these populations that live in different
places, but the extent to which that's true versus specific regional
differences I don't know.

Martin, do you have anything to add to that?
Mr. O'CONNELL. Yes.
In terms of looking at the proportion of births that are born out

oc wedlock, we should remember that two components are basically
involvedthe number of women who have marital births plus the
number of women who have their children born out of wedlock.

In the Northeastern United States, there happens to be a fairly
higher proportion of single women in the teenage years than in the
Southern and Western States.

Part of the effect that you see in terms of high proportions of
children born out of wedlock have to do with the Northeastern
United States having high proportions of single women at risk to
have their children born out-of-wedlock in the first place.

If you look at the data on a basis of only unmarried women,
strangely enough, the statistics show that the out-of-wedlock birth
rate for teenagers is absolutely lower in the Northeast than the
southern parts of the United States.

Mr. SCHEUER. How do you account for that?
Mr. O'CONNELL. In terms of the rates, well, in the northern part

of the United States, the proportion of women who are in the labor
force and continue through college and high school are higher than
the other parts. Again, when you look at the first birth by a teen-
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age woman, you have to put it in the context of her life course in
terms of what she sees ahead for herself and where she has been.

You have to get a perspective of her formative teenage years in
terms of the junior high school and the high school experience that
she has gone through and her exposure to other teenagers that
may have had a child out of wedlock, or the general educational
facilities that may be available to them on a regional bags.

Mr. SCHEUER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Butz and Dr. O'Connell, we appreciate your

testimony. I think this will be very helpful for us in setting at least
the demographic frame of reference for this discussion.

Mr. Btrrz. Thank you very much.
Mr. O'CONNELL. Thank you very much.
Mr. WAXMAN. Our next witness is Ur. Wendy Baldwin, chief, De-

mographics and Behavioral Sciences Branch, Center for Population
Research, at the National Institute for Child Health and Human
Development.

Dr. Baldwin, I want to welcome you to our subcommittee meet-
ing this afternoon.

Again, your prepared statement will be in the record in full, and
we'd like to ask you to summarize, if you would, in around 5 min-
utes.

STATEMENT OF WENDY BALDWIN, CHMF, DEMOGRAPHICS AND
BEHAVIORAL SCIENCES BRANCH, CENTER FOR POPULATION
RESEARCH, NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR CHILD HEALTH AND
HUMAN DEVELOPMENT

Ms. BALDWIN. Thank you, Mr. Waxman.
I appreciate the opportunity to testify before this joint hearing,

and especially the opportunity to follow my colleagues at the
Census Bureau, because they have already presented a framework.
I will try to build on that with eome of the research that we have
sponsored.

It has already been alluded to how difficult it is to keep the dif-
ferent changing rates and numbers and proportions in mind, and,
in terms of the trends in the 1970's, it is important to realize that,
because of the aging of the baby boom population, there were ap-
proximately 46 percent more teenagers during the 1970's than in
the previous decade. That meant that even though the birth rates
were falling rather sharply for teens, the number of births were
falling only slightly.

It is important to go beyond that very general demographic pic-
ture and look at the components of teen childbearingfor example,
the age of the mother.

Even though the number of births stayed more or less staple
during the 1970's, there was a shift toward more births to younger
teenagers and fewer to older teenagers, and because the birth rates
were falling even more sharply for older women, the proportion of
births that were to teens were rising.

The other thing that has already been alluded to is the marital
status of the mother. There were sharp changes in the 1970's in
terms of the proportion of 1,..nagers who were married when they

48-923 0-86-2
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bore their children. The proportion of teenage births that were to
unmarried women rose to 51 percent in the most recent year.

The other trend that is very important to keep in mind in terms
of looking at the patterns of reproductive behavior has been the
trend in sexual activity. A number of surveys give us some indica-
tion of the proportion of teenage women who have had sexual
intercourse.

In 1971, little more than a quarter of teenage women reported
that they had engaged in sexual intercourse. By 1976, it had risen
to 39 percent, and, by 1979, to 46 percent. This is based on metro-
politan women for a technical reason, but the upward trend applies
to all teens as well.

We now have data from 1982 from the National Survey of
Family Growth conducted by the National Center for Health Sta-
tistics, and that shows, for the first time, that the percentage
having sexual intercourse has probably stabilized. For black
women, there probably is a decline in the proportion of teenage
women who report that they have been sexually active.

Now, this is a very important piece of information because, with-
out an understanding of the likelihood that a teenager is sexually
active, it is hard to understand what her likelihood of pregnancy
would be, or her likelihood of bearing a child.

Researchers found consistent patterns among youth who begin
sexual activity at younger ages. This includes earlier physical mat-
uration, low religiosity, low parental education, coming from a
single-parent family, less academic achievement, lower educational
expectations, and early involvement in non-conventional activities
such as alcohol or drugs.

When you put together data on births and abortions and sexual
activity, it's possible to construct measures of pregnancy rates, and
the trend over time, and we have calculated this from 1974 to 1981.
Today we updated this to 1982. It is our opinion that, when you
take sexual activity into account, the period between 1974 and the
present has probably been stable in terms of the risk of pregnancy.

That means, given the sexually active population, the risk of
pregnancy has probably been stable, although, of course, the likeli-
hood of bearing a child has clearly declined.

You have asked questions about contraceptive use, and here we
do see some very definite changes.

When we compare 1976 and 1962, we find a decline in the pro-
portion of teens who report they have never used a contraceptive, a
decline from 31 percent to 15 percent.

When we look at the teens who report that they have always
used a contraceptive, we find it has risen from 28 percent to 34 per-
cent.

If we look at whether the teenage woman used a method at first
intercourse, it has risen from 39 percent to 48 percent.

Again, there are complexities within this data that I would like
indicate. First, it is very important to look at the rapidity with
which teenagers begin to use contraception after they become sexu-
ally active, because we find the risk of pregnancy is very high in
those first months after initiating sexual activity.
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In fact, for young women who are under the age of 15 when they
first have sex, 20 percent will become pregnant within the first 6
months.

Furthermore, the pattern of adopting a contraceptive is very im-
portant, because we find that teens tend to delay seeking out con-
traceptive services. Teens are at high risk of pregnancy very early
on after initiating sexual activity.

I have also prepared testimony regarding the consequences of
teen childbearing. Much of this is already very familiar to you.

We do know that adolescent childbearing is associated with lower
educational attainment for the mother. Many of these women had
lower aptitude and perhaps lower motivation as teenagers, but
even when you control for background characteristics, an early
birth is a detriment to educational achievement. Many of these
women go back to school, but our research has found that they
simply do not catch up. That is a theme we have found throughout
the research on the consequences.

These are not just short-term consequences at the time of the
birth. We see these consequences over time as we follow these
women into later years.

For example, teens are at high risk of marital disruption. This is
a risk that carries on through their life. We find even their second
marriages are at higher risk of marital disruption.

We also know teens are more likely to bear more children than
older women, bt.r them at a faster rate, and to have more children
that they themselves report as unwanted.

In terms of where we have asked teens about their satisfaction
with their lives, with their education, their marital prospects, and
their occupation, they report lower satisfaction than the women
who delayed a first birth.

We also find effects on the children. Many of the effects in terms
of perinatal outcome are mediated by health services that are
available to the teens. When you assure good prenatal care, the
pregnancy outcome tends to be very good.

Thank you.
[The statement of Ms. Baldwin follows:]
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Hr. Waxman, Hr. Garcia, and Members of the Subcommittees:

I appreciate this opportunity to testify before the House Subcommittee on

Census and Population of the Committee on Post Office and Civil Service

and the House Subcommittee on Health and the Environment of the Committee

on Energy and Commerce on the demographics of adolescent pregnancy in the

United States.

I am Dr. Wendy H. Baldwin, Chief of the Demographic and Behavioral Sciences

Branch, Center for Population Research, National Institute of Child Health

and Human Development, National Institutes of Health.

I have been asked to address the trends in adolescent pregnancies and births

and to review the consequences of early childbearing. Adolescent fertility

behavior has received so such attentitn in recent years that most have already

heard much about trends and may find it strange that there can be disagreement

over just what the trends have been.

To put early childbearing into perspective, it is important to understand

the post World War II baby boom. This was not a temporary phenomenonan

explosion that was quickly over--but rather a rise in the birth rate that

lasted into thu early sixties. The aging of the baby boom babies meant that

during the seventies, the number of teenagers was 43 percent higher than in

the preceding decade.

The baby boom was a dramatic demographic event which will continue to

influence our society for many years to cone. Its implication for us is

simple; it means th..t although the birth rates for most teens were declining

in the seventies, the number of teen births rose until 1970 and declined
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slowly thereafter. Since birth rates and numbers of births were falling

faster for older women, the proportion of births to teens actually rose. If

we looked no further, we might conclude that adolescent childbearing was not

a problem and that the appearance of a "problem" was an artifact of the

structure of the population. However, more careful review of the components

of the birth rate gives a different picture.

Age of Mother

When demographers talk about teenage childbeario8, they generally refer to

births to women under the age of 20. Indeed, statistics are made available

for five-year age groupings, and most tees oi,ths are to women 15-19. However;

this groups together women who may have completed high school and who have

very good pregnancy outcomes with young women who may be in junior high

school and who are high risk obstetrical patients. During the seventies,

the birth rates fell fastest for the oldest teens and actually rose for the

very youngest, those under age 15. These teen mothers under 15 account for

a very small percentage of all births (less than one-half of one percent),

but these youngsters are viewed as high risk from both a social and medical

standpoint. While births to women under 15 totaled less than 7,500 in

1960, they rose to almost 13,000 in 1973 before declining to the present

level of about 9,800.

Marital Status of the Mother

During the seventies, the number of babies born to unmarried teenage women

rose significantly from under 100,000 in 1960 to almost 200,000 in 1970 to

almost 270,000 in 1982. In fact, in 1982 over half (51 percent) of births

3



33

to teens were out-of-wedlock as contrasted with 15 percent in 1960. Marriage

rates fell sharply during the seventies for teenage women. The rate at

which single teens bore children rose, but did not approach the rate for

single women 20-24. Births to unmarried mothers are frequently associated

with poorer prenatal care as well as with lower economic resources.

Trends in Sexual Activity

A significant change during the seventies was the increase in the likelihood

that an unmarried adolescent girl would engage in sexual intercourse. In

1971, little more than a quarter (27.6 percent) of never-married women 15-19

reported that they had engaged in sex. By 1976, the proportions had risen

to 39.2 percent, and using data from metropolitan areas, we can project that

46.0 percent of never-married teens were sexually active in 1979. These

data Also show that in 1971 there was no age where half of the girls were

sexually active, while in 1979 half (or more) of both 18 and 19-year-olds

report having engaged in sex.

It is important to have measures of the likelihood of sexual activity in order

to interpret trends in pregnancies and births. Obviously, only those who are

sexually active are at risk of pregnancy and since that proportion changes

over time and with the age of the young women, an accurate picture of these

trends requires data an sexual activity. More recent data make the issue of

changing sexual activity more complex. Data from the National Survey of

Family Growth--Cycle III (NSFG-III) collected in 1982 indicated that the

proportion of teenaged women who had ever had sexual intercourse had declined

from the rates estimated for 1979. The 1982 survey indicates that 42.8

percent of never-married women aged 15-19 have engaged in sexual activity at
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least once. The trend from 1979 to 1982 (metropolitan women only) implies

an eight-percent decline. Preliminary comparisons with other data sources

corroborate this trend. To be more specific, the rates for black teens appear

to have declined a little and the rates for white teens to have stabilized.

Research has found consistent patterns among youth who begin thtir sexual

careers at an early age. This pattern consists of early physical maturation,

low religiosity, low parental education, coming from a single-parent family,

less academic achievement, lower educational expectations, and early involve-

ment in non-conventional activities such as alcohol and drug use. Research

also indicates that blacks begin sexual intercourse at an earlier age than

whites, and malei begin earlier than females.

Trends in Pregnancies

Of course, not all pregnancies end in a live birth. Five to 20 percent are

lost through miscarriage, a small proportion are lost late in pregnancy or

through stillbirth, an: others are lost as the result of an induced abortion.

Data for abortions can be combined with data on live births to estimate

rates of conception. These calcilations show that between 1974 and 1981,

there was an eight-percent incretse in the number of conceptions. We have

just seen, however, that n'st felale teens are not sexually active and that

the proportion who are has changed significantly during the past decade.

Also, marriage rates have been falling for teenage women. If the birth and

conception rates are adjusted to take into account the proportion of young

women who are sexually active, we find that the birth rate for those "at

risk" ha. fallen 29 perceht from 1974 to 1971 and that the "pregnancy rate"

has decline! by almost six percent.
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Contraception

Contraception is not easy to practice successfully. Contraception can be

expected to be even more difficult for unmarried women, and especially for

teenagers. This is because effective use of contraception is linked to

the process of defining oneself as sexually active, and becoming aware of

pregnancy risk and its consequences. Even so, it is surprising how little

difference there is in reported use of contraception by sexually active

unmarried women both over and under 20. In 1982, 20 percent of unmarried

women aged 20-24 at risk of an unwanted pregnancy were not using contracep-

tives, compared with 30 percent of comparable teen women. ?here are, of

course, differenies in methods used. Teens are more likely than 20 to

24-year-olds to use the pill and the condom; they are less likely to use the

IUD or diaphragm. Teens are unlikely to be sterilized for contraceptive

purposes. Probably the most difficult and the most important issue is that

of contraceptive use at first intercourse. Comparing women who were between

15 and 44 in 1982, 40 percent of those who were under 18 at first intercourse

used contraception, compared with 48 percent of those who were 18 and over at

first intercourse. The rapidity with which young women begin using contra-

ception after first intercourse is very important, since the probability of

becoming pregnant is very high during the first months after first intercourse,

the period of least consistent use of contraception.

Contraceptive use among teenagers has improved over time. National statistics

show that in 1976, 36 percent of premaritally sexually active teens reported

never having used contraception, compared to only 27 percent in 1979. Data

from the 1982 NSFG show that 15 percent of sexually active teenage women

LiJ
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report never using a contraceptive. There was also an increase in the

proportion vho reported always having used contraceptionfrom 26 to 34

percent over that period. The percentage of 15 to 19-year-old vomen vho

reported use at first intercourse increased over the period from 1976 to

1962--from 39 percent in 1976 to 48 percent in 1982. Once they begin to use

contraception, are teens effective users? First, we may look at the methods

used by the 70 percent of never-married women aged 15-19 at risk of an

unintended pregnancy who report they are using a method. Fever than one-half

of one percent report sterilization - -and those are reports of male sterili-

zation, and the man's age is unknown. Second, the pill is far and away the

favorite method with almost -vo-thirds of users reporting that as their

method (62.3 percent). The next most widely used methods are the condom

(22 percer.;, the diaplAragm (6.4 percent), and the IUD (1.3 percent). All

other methods account for 7.8 percent.

Consequences of Adolescent Childbearing

Concern about early pregnancy and childbearing revolves around the effects

on the young woman, her child, the father, and other family members involved,

as well as society as a whole. I will discuss the effects on the young

woman's marital and family experience, her education, occupational and

economic future, and her life satisfaction. There is a strong association

between younger ages at first birth and higher proportions of unwanted and

out-of-wedlock births, a faster pace of subsequent childbearing, and higher

completed fertility. This early involvement in family life in not, however,

associated with marital stability or satisfaction. Manj studies confirm
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higher rates of marital separation, divorce and remarriage fr teenage

parents. Marital dissolution rates are higher the younger the adolescent is

at the time of marriage, and those vho marry young are likely to express

regrets later about the marriage. The risk of marital dissolution is carried

on through later life, and shows up in increased risks of marital dissolution

in second marriages. ?or the adolescent mother who is not married, studies

show that she is very likely to marry soon after the birth, and that she,

too, is at high risk of divorce.

Education and Occupation

Women who become mothers while adolescents exhibit reduced educational and

occupational attainment, lower income, and increased welfare dependency

relative to their peers. One study shows that those who became mothers while

teenagers had lover academic aptitudes, grades and educational aspirations to

begin with, but another stvtif found a detrimert.1 effect of earlychildbearing

on education even when controls were introduced for family background sad

motivation. The negative effect of an early first birth on education holds

even when background characteristiLs are controlled, and is felt by both males

and females, but the effect on women stronger and increases over time.

Young mothers are more likely to express regret over their educational careers.

The effect of adolescent childbearing on education is especially important

since it affects occupation and earnings. A decade after high school, women

who became mothers early were more likely to be working than their classmates

but in jobs of lower pay and prestige and vial less job satisfaction. Several

studies have shown that the effect of an early age at first birth on occupa-

tional attainment is a function of reduced education and, to a lesser extent,
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of increased family size. The relationship between educational attainment

and economic veil -being is strong, and there is consequently a significant

association between early motherhood and later economic distress. Women who

begin childbearing as teenagers have increased welfare dependency, and at

the time of a 1975 study, half of the families receiving AFDC were families

begun when the mother was a teenager. The effect of early childbearing on

economic attainment continues over the years as well. Few of these women

"catch up" to those who delayed family building.

Life Satisfactions

As noted above, young mothers do not appear able to catch up to their peers

in terms of education, occupation or earnings; other studies show that their

reaction to the timing of their births does not improve over time either.

A longitudinal study found that soon after the first birth, almost half

(48 percent) of the teenage mothers said they wished the child had been born

later or not at all. Three years later, 78 percent said that, looking back,

they would choose to have their first birth later. The wantedneas of

pregnancies is important not only from the perspective of a new mother's

satisfaction, but in terms of infant health as well. Women who report their

pregnancies as unwanted (or mistimed) are less likely to receive early

prenatal care and more likely to bear a low birthweight baby. Another

longitudinal study found that early childbearers were more likely to have

educational and marital-related regrets. A study which looked at the

mother's psychological well-being when her child was in the first grade

found that young teenage mothers were more likely than older mothers to

report feeling very bad at this time.
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Effects on the Father

Adolescent men also feel effects of fathering a child since they may drop out

of school to go to cork. One study found that initially more adolescent

fathers were working than their classmates, at jobs of about equal prestige,

and were making more money. By 11 years out of high school, however, their

classmates' investment in education had begun to pay off in higher income and

more prestigious jobs. The _ethers of the babies of unmarried mothers may

not be as affected since they appear to play a minimal role in childbearing.

One study shows that less than one-fourth were in weekly contact with the

child's mother several years after the birth, and frequency of contact

declined over tht early years of the child's life. Maintaining social contact

seems to be linked with providing economic support, rather than being a

substitute for it. Many of these men had limited economic means, and none

of the unwed mothers in this study received economic support from the child's

father for all three years surveyed.

Consequences for the Children

A number of studies have assessed the consequences of adolescent childbearing

for the children involved. Several have examined the effects of maternal age

on pregnancy complications and the resulting risk to the newborn. Their

findings suggest that the negative effects of maternal age on pregnancy and

neonatal health found in population-based studies were largely mediated by

the quality of health care received by the mother and infant rather than

being a function of the mother's biological age.
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Studies examining the child's later development ha.e shown that mother's age

at child's birth and social factors are related to the child's subsequent

physical health and cognitive and social development. One study using

measurements taken at one year of age found that children of parents with

low socioeconomic status and children of unmarried mothers who live alone

with their children generally show poorer physical health. In addition,

children of older mothers, 25 years and over, were healthier than children

of younger mothers, except in cases where teenage mothers rely upon older

women (e.g., grandmothers) for child care.

The social, emotional, and intellectual development past infancy of the

children of adolescents continues to be related to mother's age at birth.

Two studies have found a consistent tendency for children of adolescents to

have lightly lower I.Q. scores than children of older mothers when measured

at several ages up to seven years, and some effects of maternal age on social

and emotional development have also been found. An analysis of several

large U.S. data sets has shown that young mothers are at a clear disadvantage

in terms of of those socioeconomic variables that relate to I.Q. (occupation,

education and -ncome) and that these factors are largely responsible for

any effect of maternal age on the I.Q. of the child.

Consequences for the Adolescent's Parents

The influence of adolescent childbearing on the parental family has been one

of the least txamined areas, although there is evidence that the adolescents'

kin especially their mothers--are often drawn into child care and support.

A longitudinal study in an urban area has found that moat of the adolescent

mothers were highly dependent on the family, especially during the first
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several years after the birth. Approximately 70 percent were living with one

or both parents at the tine of the birth, and more than a third were still

residing with the parents five years later. Parents mat typically provide

room, board, and child care. Women who resided with their families during

the five years after the birth were more likely to have graduated from high

school, be employed, and not be on welfare. Other anclypes chow that the

families do not experience disadvantages in their own socioeconomic and

family careers as a result of the teenagers' births. In one study, the

families of pregnant adolescents report a sense of renewed happiness and

cohesion following the pregnancy. However, observation of their interactions

show the family's perceived "honeymoon" in the period surrounding the birth

is followed by disillusionment and distress. Although the adolescent mothers

and their families show various styles of coping with early parenthood,

generally the adolescent is more likely to see her mother as more controlling,

dissatisfied with her, and less affectionate than she did before the birth

of the child.

Consequences for Society

Early childbearing also has an impact on society, for when individuals cannot

realize their full educational and occupational potential, society loses their

economic contributions. In addition, if early childbearers utilize public

services more than other women, public expenditures on programs such as Aid

to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC), Medicaid, and food :stamps increase.

In fact, AFDC mothers are more likely to have been teen mothers than were

American women in general. Estimates of the public sector costs relate4 to

early childbearing indicate that half of expenditures went to AFDC households
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id which the mother was a teenager at the time she bore her first child.

This total does not necessarily represent the amount that could be saved if

all these mothers had postponed their first birth, since some would have

required public assistance regardless of their age at first birth.

Further analyses addressed the relative impact of reducing births as opposed

to mediating the effects of an early birth. For example, we measured the

effect on public sector costs of no women under age 18 giving birth or of

all young mothers completing high school. The results show savings for all

approaches, but much greater savings when a birth is averted. As we all

know, prevention is preferable to corrective care.

I would like to conclude with some thoughts abOut the size of this problem.

In 1982, there were over one million pregnancies to women under the age of 20.

The number of individuals affected is, of course, much larger since these

young women have parents, siblings, husbands and boyfriends. Among girls now

aged 14, it is estimated that 40 percent will experience a pregnancy before

age 20 and that onefifth will bear a child. Even more sobering than the

sheer numbers is the fact that the large majority of the pregnancies arc

unintended by the adolescent herself.

That concludes my prepared statement. I shall be pleased at this time to

answer any questions that you 'r other Members of the Subzommittees may have.
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Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you very much.
Some people argue that making contraception available to teen-

agers encourages them to be sexually active. What does the re-
search show on the relationship between contraceptive availability
and sexual activity?

Ms. BALDWIN. Well, we find that it is most typical that then
delay coming for contraceptive care until they have been sexually
active for some time. We find no evidence that providing contracep-
tive services leads to a greater likelihood that a teen will be sexual-
ly active. I know of no evidence that would support that.

Mr. WAXMAN. Is there research on the effectiveness of sex educa-
tion programs in reducing sexual activity among teenagers; in im-
proving their use of contraception?

Ms. BALDWIN. Most sex education programs are informational
programs; they are trying to increase teens' knowledge, and they
clearly do that.

In terms of other effects, I think you can ask the question two
waysdo they do any harm? And the answer is no; there is no evi-
dence that providing sex education makes teens more likely to be
sexually active.

Then you can ask, do they do airy good? And there is some evi-
dence that there is a little better contraceptive practice among
teens who have had sex education, but many sex education pro-
grams really are knowledge-oriented programs, not programs ori-
ented toward behavioral change in terms of seeking out contracep-
tion.

Mr. WAXMAN. In your prepared statement, you mention the
health problems of children who are born to teenage parents. You
did not, however, mention infant mortality.

In other hearings, we have heard about the significant relation.
ship between the age of the mother and the likelihood of infant
mortality. Do you agree that such a relationship exists?

Ms. BALDWIN. It is clear that there is a relationship.
One of the most interesting aspects is seen when you look at the

planning status of a pregnancy. There you find that unplanned
pregnancies, or unintended pregnancies, are associated with poorer
patterns of prenatal care, and they are associated with a greater
risk of low birth weight which, of course, is a sig-ri:acant risk factor
for infant mortality.

Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you very much.
Mr. Garcia.
Mr. GARCIA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
At the bottom of page 8 in your prepared statement, you talked

about what constitutes feeling bad. What effect would this have on
the child?

Ms. BALDWIN. This funding came from a longitudinal survey
which looked at a number of measures of how the mothers and the
children were doing. This was one of the studies that found an
effect of age at first birth on the mother's reported well-being, in
this case at the time the child is 6. It also found that the children
who were not adapting to school, not adapting well at age 6, were
more likely to have problems as adolescents.

It appears that the teen birth has an effect both on the parent
and on the child.
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Mr. GARCIA. Yes.
Let me ask you a question. Do you have any studies on the

number of young women who become pregnant? Are there any
polls taken, or studies, as to the number of these young women
who may have become pregnant and had a conversation with their
parents about sex prior to sexual activity, or had some knowledge
of sex? Did they receive some sex education through the home, as
compared to those who became pregnant and never knew anything
about it and felt that they could only become pregnant if they
wanted to become pregnant?

Ms. BALDWIN. No. I would say that the levels of information
about sex and sexuality and contraception are relatively low not
only for teens, but apparently for parents, too.

We have very clear evidence on the role of the parent in general
terms. Among the factors related to teens involvement iu sexual
activity are an intact family, and high religiosity. These are family
values; these speak very directly to the environment in the home.

I would say the evidence is much skimpier in terms of the par-
ents' direct impact on events leading to specific decisions about
whether to be sexually active and whether to use a contraceptive.
The research is much more scattered there.

Mr. GARCIA. Did you give us a statistic on the dropout rate of
young men or fathers who drop out of school to support their chil-
dren? Did you give us a figure on it?

Ms. BALDWIN. No. At this time, I could not give you a rate.
I can tell you that the studies that have looked at the effects on

the teen fathersthose who are accepting responsibility for that
birthshow that if you look at them around the time when they
ar° still teenagers, they are more likely to be employed and they
may have better earnings than their peers who are not fathers. But
what is happe,a6 is that the teen father starts working earlier
rather than investing in education. So if you look at the men 10
years later, you find that the young men wilt, were not involved in
an early birth have better jobs, higher incomes, and higher jub uat
isfaction.

Mr. GARCIA. On page 3 of your written testimony, regarding
trends in sexual activities, I think you explained it, but I'd appreci-
ate it very much if you'd go over it once more.

Ms. BALDWIN. I will be glad to do so.
Mr. GARCIA. During the 1970's, you have said that there are indi-

cations why sexual activity among teens incre-zed so dramatically
and then began to decline in the 1980's. Would you repeat that?

Ms. BALDWIN. That is certainly what the data are showing. For
the 1970's, we are looking at data for metropolitan women only.

Mr. GARCIA. Was it easy to do the study because you were work-
ing in a small geographic area?

Ms. BALDWIN. No. It is because the 1979 study was restricted to
metropolitan areas only. Therefore, to do the time trends, we really
have to restrict it to metropolitan areas.

Mr. GARCIA. OK.
Ms. BALDWIN. When we did that, we found steady increases in

the proportion of women 15 to 19 who reported being sexually
active.
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Now, between 1976 and 1979, those rates were starting to level
off for black women. They are much higher than for white women,
but they were leveling off, where the white rates were still going
up.

Now that we hove a measure in 1982, it appears that the white
rates are at least leveling off, and the black rates appear to be de-
clining.

No one ever expected the rates t? go to 100 percent. The question
was, what was the asymptote of that increase. We are doing some
technical work on those estimates right now to improve the preci-
sion, but I think the general conclusion is sound.

Mr. GARCIA. Dr. Baldwin, thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WAXMAN. Mr. Scheuer?
Mr. SCHEUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Baldwin, you told us that in more or less the last decade, the

percentages of teenagers not using a contraceptive fell in half, from
roughly 30 percent to about 15 percent Is that about right?

Ms. BALDWIN. Yes. The proportion of teenage women who had
never used a contraceptive declined.

Mr. SCHEUER. Those who never used them, yes.
Now, to what do you attribute that decline, and can you give any

of the credit to the Federal Family Planning Program which this
Congress has supported and which the Members here have all per-
sonally worked long and hard for?

Ms. BALDWIN. I do not have direct measures on those partizular
years, but certainly it is clear that teens are more likely to use
family planning :linic services than are older women.

The pill is the most popular method being used by teenagers, and
this is a method that is, for the most part, obtained through clinics.

There is certainly very strong evidence that the availability of
contraceptive services through clinics has been important. An anal-
ysis based on data from the mid-1970's showed that the Family
Planning Program had averted an estimated 119,000 births to
women ages 15 to 19 in 1975-76.

Mr. SCHEUER. Just yesterday, I had lunch in Geneva with Dr.
Mahler, the head of the World Health Organization, along with
several other parliamentarians representing Asian and European
parliaments, and we were there to urge him to do more in the way
of contraceptive research, especially for the benefit of the Third
World women who need it very badly.

If I had had the chance to pick your brains before that lunch
which I regret I didn'tif I had had the chance to talk to you
before speaking to our own NIH people who are encouraging con-
traceptive research, what characteristics would you say the new
contraceptive technology ought to have for teenagers and for
women in the Third World who aren't contracepting now?

What are the special demands, needs, characteristics, advan-
tages?

Ms. BALDwIN. In many ways, teens are very much like older
women. First, they want methods that are safe. I think we have
some problems with the methods that are available today in terms
of the perceptions of risks, as well as the perceptions of the health
benefits. I see that as a significant issue.
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Beyond wanting methods that are safe, teens want methods that
are relatively easy to obtain, and, of course, methods that are con-
venient to use.

Unfortunately, when you look at the demands in terms of bio-
medical research, it is nct always possible to get all three things in
the same method. Teens, like adults, have multiple requirements in
terms of contraceptive methods.

I think the strategy of making available a wide range of methods
that people can choose from is probably the best. Even among teen-
agers, there is going to be a range of needsteens who are in
stable relationships who are comfortable using one method and
teens who are not; teens who need methods that are male-con-
trolled, and those who need methods that are female-controlled.
The extent to which we can widen that range of available methods;
improve the ones that we have; and improve our understanding of
their health benefits and risks, we will have made a major contri-
bution.

Mr. SCHEUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you, Mr. Scheuer.
Dr. Baldwin, we very much appreciate your testimony today.
Ms. BALDWIN. Thank you.
[Ms. Baldwin furnished the subcommittee three articles which

were retained in the official file. The articles were entitled, ' The
Children of Teenage Parents," Family Planning Perspectives;
"Trends in Adolescent Contraception, Pregnancy, and Childbear-
ing," Premature Adolescent Pregnancy and Parenthood; and a
paper, "Adolescent Pregnancy and ChildbearingRates, Trends
and Research Findings From the CPR, NICHD."]

Mr. WAXMAN. Our next witness is Dr. Jacqueline Darroch For-
rest, director of research for the Alan Guttmacher Institute.

Dr. Forrest, we're pleased to have you with us today. We're look-
ing forward to hearing from you.

Unfortunately, I'm going to have to leave to go to another meet-
ing, but my colleagues will be here. I'll look forward to reviewing
some of the transcript on the issues that you and succeeding wit-
nesses will bring up.

STATEMENT OF JACQUELINE DARROCH FORREST, DIRECTOR OF
RESEARCH, THE ALAN GUTTMACHER INSTITUTE, NEW YORK, NY

Ms. FORREST. Thank you, Chairman Garcia, as well as Mr.
Scheuer, for being here to hear about the recent study that we did
at the Alan Guttmacher Institute on teenager pregnancy and fertil-
ity in developed countries.

Before talking about the findings of the study, I want to acknowl-
edge the close cooperation of researchers at Princeton University's
Office of Population ReseaLc.h in this study as well as the generous
financial support of the Ford Foundation.

We did this study to try to find out why teenage fertility and
abortion rates are so much higher in the United States than in
other developed countries and to see if we could learn anything
about the experience of similar countries that have lower doles-
cent pregnancy rates that might be used to help us reduce unin-
tended teenage pregnancy and childbearing in the United States.
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The study had two phases, and I will not go into the details of
them, but the first phase looked at data from 37 developed coun-
tries and, first of all, documented what we've seen from earlier re-
search that the United States does have a higher teenage birth
rate than other countries that are comparably modernized and con-
siderably higher than even in a number of less developed countries.

The fertility among young U.S. teensthose under 18is par-
ticularly high.

The United States stands out on a couple of key factors in this
study. In general, lower teen birth rates are found in countries
with higher levels of economic development, and we would then
expect that the United States would have a low, not a high, teen-
age birthrate.

We did find, however, two factors where the United States fit
into the general pattern of other countries that have high teenage
birthrates.

One was less degree of openness about sexual matters in coun-
tries with high teenage birthrates, and we have less openness about
sex when compared to most other countries, and also less equitable
distribution of income in the United States than most other coun-
tries that have lower teenage birthrates.

We looked in detail at five countries in case studies, looking in
depth both at teenage birthrates but also teenage pregnancy rates,
which include abortion as well as births of course. These countries
were Canada, England and Wales, France, The Netherlands, and
Sweden.

We picked these because they have much lower rates of adoles-
cent pregnancy than the United States, they have fairly similar de-
grees of sexual activity, they're similar in general cultural and eco-
nomic background, and we had data on abortion and on sexual ac-
tivity among adolescents that would allow us to look at these fac-
tors.

We found, as you so well summarized, Mr. Scheuer, that, com-
pared to these other countries, the United States has a pregnancy
ratenow, births pliis abortionsa pregnancy rate about twice as
high as Canada, France, or England and Wales, about three times
as high as that in Sweden, and seven times that of The Nether-
lands.

We found bigger differences between the pregnancy rates of the
youngest teenagers. The United States was relatively higher than
these other countries for the younger teenagers than all te3nagers
in general.

It's also noteworthy that the United States is the only one of
these countries where the incidence of teenager pregnancy has
been increasing in recent years.

So then we asked ourselves, why is there such a difference be-
tween the United States and these other countries that, on the face
of it, should have similar rates of pregnancy?

We were looking for what reasons there might be to explain the
high rates of pregnancy in the United States compar ed to these
other countries.

We looked at the question of, perhaps young women in the
United States were more likely to be choosing to become pregnant,
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and we found that three-quarters of those pregnant teens in the
United States said they did not want to get pregnant.

If we looked just at the rate of unintended pregnancy in the
United States, it ranges from 11 /2 to 5 times the total pregnancy
rates in these other countries.

So we really cannot say that our rate is so high because our teen-
agers really want to be pregnant much more than girls in these
other countries.

We also found that we could not explain the differences in terms
of differences in sexual experience. There are some differences in
sexual activity among teenagers in these other six countries, but
they are not so great as differences in the pregnancy rates.

The median age at first intercourse is very similar for the United
States, for France, Great Britain, and The Netherlandsa little
less than 18. It's about a year younger in Sweden and about a year
later in Canada, but it does not explain the differences in the preg-
nancy rates.

We did find that the United States has the lociest level of contra-
ceptive use among our teenagers who are sexually active compared
to these other countries, and, in particular, we found that those
who were using contraception in the United States were less likely
to be using the pill, even though it's the most popular method
among U.S. teens, they were still less likely to be using the pill
than comparable teens in the other countries; and, as has already
been stated, the pill is the most effective reversable method for
these teenagers to be using.

We did find that there were differences in the attitudes about
use of the pill in the medical establishments of these countries
that in the other countries, there seemed to be much less ambiva-
lence and much more of a feeling that the pill is the most appropri-
ate method for adolescents.

Also, contraception in general and the pill in particular tend to
be more accessible to teenagers in these other countries, more ac-
cessible through the medical system in general, be it through doc-
tors or through clinics. Nonprescription methods are more widely
available, especially in Engl...ad and Wales, and The Netherlands,
and Sweden.

Confidentiality is an important issue in every country that we
looked at, but in all these other countries teenagers are much more
able to obtain contraception without parental consent than in the
United States, and, in fact, in some of them the government re-
quires that even private physicians must keep the visit of a teen-
ager to a doctor confidential if the teenager requests it.

Contraception is generally available free or at low cost in these
other countries.

Would you like me to continue, or do you have time-
Mr. GARCIA. I don't think you have that much to go, do you?
Ms. FORREST. Well, let me sum up with some key points that we

found have been myths about teenage pregnancy that I think this
study helps overturn and gives us then some new avenues that we
can be looking at.

We did find that teenage birthrates and teenage pregnancy rates
in other countries are lower where there is greater availability of
contraception and when there is more availability of messages
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about sex, about responsibility *ni terms of sex education either in
the schools or the general media.

We found that abortion is not the reason for the higher birth-
rates in the United States. In fact, teenagers in these other coun-
tries have lower abortion rates than our teenagers in the United
States.

Also, we found that, although black teenagers in the United
States and Hispanic teenagers in the United States have higher
birthrates and probably even for the Hispanics higher pregnancy
rates than Anglo teenagers, this does not explain the difference in
our rates compared to these other countries.

When we look either at the white rates alone or the white popu-
lation minus the Hispanic population just the Angloswe still
have much higher rates of pregnancy than these other countries.

What we did find was that there tends to be a much higher
degree of consensus about what the Government should be doing
and the role of the :iovernment in these other countries of having
responsibility to help teenagers who are sexually active avoid preg-
nancy and childLearing through providing services for them.

These countries have not attempted to eradicate sexual activity
among their teenagers but, rather, have left that to the purview of
the families, of the churches, and have focused on delivering tangi-
ble services to these teenagers to heip them.

Mr. GARCIA. Dr. Forrest, thank you very much.
Ms. FORREST. Yes.
[The statement of Ms. Forrest rollows the article "Teenage Preg-

nancy in Development Countries Determinants and Policy Implica-
tions," from Family Planning r, rspectives, which Ms. Forrest sub-
mitted as support data was reta: ,ed in the official file.]

3J8AJIMA 603 933

54



JACQUELINE DARROCH FORREST, PH D

DIRECTOR OF RESEARCH,

THE ALAN GUTTMACdER I4STITUTE,

Chairman Carel., Chairman Waxman and Members of both Subcommittee.

I am Jacguellme Darroch Forrest, Director of Research at The Alan Cutteacher Institute.

I an honored to be invited to appear here 'day to discuss our recent study on teenage

pregnancy and fertilit' in developed nations Before reporting on the findings of our

study, however, I want to acknowledge the close cooperation of researchers t Princeton

University's Office of Population Research in every phase of the IB-month project as

veil as the generous financial support of the Ford Foundation.

Th purpose of our study was to consider why teenage fertility and abortion rates

are so such higher in the U S than in other developed countries end to see if anything

can be learned from the experience of similar countries which have lower adolescent

pregnancy rates that might help reduce unintended teenage pregnency and childbearing

in the U S. The study involved two phases Phase I entailed a study of developed coun-

tries--those with per capita incomes over 52,000 per year, with total fertility rate

of less than 7 5 children per woman and with a population of at least one million The

lf countries are listed in the study report that has been submitted to you For these

countries, we compared various deneeraph 1c , social and economic factors that might be

related to adolescent pregnancy and childbearing Since only it countries had information

on adolescent abortion rates, the analvis in this part of toe study focused on teen

fertilitt fi e the birthrate/ We did. however, find close relationships in these

ll countries betweer levels of birthratms and mt_gnancv rates This phase of the project

confirmed earlier research showing that the V S has a teenage fertility rate much higher

than those tri other countries tha are comparably modernized and considerably higher

than those found in number of much less developed countries such as Hong Kong and

Singapore Fertility among young l S teenagersthose under age particularly

high, ranking lower only than Puerto Rico, Bulgaria, Cuba and Hungary

The new findings from Phase I of our study relate to identification of factors

associaced with levels of adolescent fertility in developed nation. We found that,
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Page Two

in general, loser teen birthrates are found in countries with a lower proportion o

the labor force in agriculture. higher GNP per capita, greater openness about sex,

less generous policies on maternity leaves and benefits, governmeni , 11c,es to provide

contraceptives to Young, unmarried women lower maternal mortality, a higher minimum

age at marriage witnout parental consent, and lower mortality from liver cirrhosis

(a proxy for alcoholism) Lower birthrates among younger teens (those under age is)

are also found where highe proportions of household income are distributed to the

poorest tO percent of the population, a higher proportion of the population is foreign

born, a higher percentage of adolescent women are taught about contraception in school,

and there is a loser minimum axe of consensual intercourse Lower birthrates for teens

ape 18 to 19 are found as well in countries which do not have a government policy to

raise fertility. have lower proportions of the labor force rade up of women, and a higher

proportion of the population living in large cities Many of these factors are indicators

of the level of economic deve.opment When we controlled for the level of economic

development (the percent of the labor force in agriculture), lower teen birthrates

were still associated wrtn lower levels of maternity leaves and benefrts, greater openness

about sex, more equitable distribution of Income (a greater portion of income going

to the poorest 20 percent of the population for younger teens only), a higher mrrlmum

age at marriage without parental consent, and lack of a government policy to raise

fertility (the last two factor, for older teens only,

The U S , then, does rot fit the pattern for high teen fertility inasmuch as it does

not have a pronatalist fertility policy, high levels of maternity leaves and benefits,

a low minimum age at marriage or a low level of economic development The U S does

fit the general pattern f.r h1g4 teenage birthrates in that it is less onen about sexual

matters than most countries with low teenage birthrate, and a relatively small proportion

of its Income is distributed to families on the bot,om rungs of the economic ladder
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Phase II of our study entailed an rn-depth analysts of adolescent pregnancy and

fertillt. an face developed countriesCanada, England and Wales, France, the Netherlands

and Sweden --as cospart, to the U S the five countries were chosen because their rates

of adolescent pregnancy are considerable lower .han that of the U S it was believed

chat sexual activit. among Young people is not very different, the countries are similar

to the U S in general cultural bac 'wound and stage of economic development, and crucial

data on abortion and sexuality among adolescents were available In short, there might

be sonethIng to learn from these countries that would be applicable to the U S

The U S teenage birthrates are much higher than those of each of the five countries

at every age, by a ,on.idelabla naroin The contrast is particularly striking for

younger teenagers In tact, the maximum relative difference in the birthrate between

the ',iced States and othe- countries occurs at ages under 15 With more than five

births per 1.00 girls aged the 1' S rate is around four times that of Canada,

the onl nth' count, with as Out as one birth per 1,000 girls of comparable age

Teenager. from the Netherland. have the lowest birthrate at esery age The birthrates

Are also .cry low an Sweden. e.peciallv among the youngest teenagers Canada, England

and malt., and France compose an intermediate group birthrates are relatively high

for Canadian eirls aged 14-16, and rise gradually with age The French rates are relatively

low among women up to age 16, but Increase very sharply among older teenagers

In 1981, the relative positions of the countries with respect to abortion were

surprisingly close to the pattern observed for births The United States has by far

the highest rate, and the Netherlands very much the lowest, at each age French teenage

abortion rates climb steeply with age, while the Canadian curve is somewhat flatter

The rate for England and hales rises relatively little after age 17 the chief difference

.etween the pattern. to. births and abortions involves Sweden. which has abortion rates
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as high as, Os higher than, those of any of the other countries except the United States

Teenage pregnancy rates follow the same pattern, as one would expect, since the

number of births plus abortions equal. Pregnancies The U S rates are distinctly

higher than those of the other Ilse countries, the Dutch rates are clealy lower The

French teenage pregnancy rates appear to be low among teenagers 14 and younger, and

after that age to be high The reverse is true of Canada In the U S , the pregnancy

rates among Isck teenagers are signiticantly higher than those among whites. but even

the white teen pregnancy rate in this country is higher than the rates for teens in

Other countries

Thus the .ix countries represent a rather varied experience At one extreme

is the United States, which has the highest rates of teenage birth, abortion and pregnancy

At the other stands the Netherlands, with very low lecels on all three measures and

a pregnancy rate one-seventh that of U S teens Canada, France. and England and Wales

are quite similar to one another, with pregnancy rates about half of that in the U S

Sweden is notable for its low adolescent birthrates, although its teenage abortion

rates are penerally higher than those reported for any country except the U S and Its

pregnancy rate is about One third 'at of the U S It is noteworthy, however, that

the United States is the only one of these countries where the incidence of teenage

pregnancy has been increasing in recent years

The next question we asked ourselves was why this discrepancy between the U S

and the other countries' Lower birthrates in other countries could result from greater

use of abortion to terminate unintended pregnancies However, the U S abortion rate

is higher than elsewhere--indeed. the U S abortion rate is as high or higher than

the overall teenage pregnancy rate in any of these countries--so the explanation for

the high birthrates must lie in the determinants of teenage pregnancy, not in recourse
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to abortion We speculated that more young women in thi& country might perhaps be choosing

to become pregnant gut we found that higher proportion of teen pregnancies in this country

were unintended than in the other countries About three quarters of teen pregnancies here

and in Canada are unintended, as compared to close to two-thirds in England and Wales and

rrance and only about half in the Netherlands. If only those U.S teens who intended to

get pregnant did so. our pregnancy rate would be 22 per 1.000 women age 15-15, compared

to 96 per 1,000 today

The variation in adolescent pregnancy rates also cannot be explained awa, by differences

in levels of sexual experience The differences in sexual activity among teenagers in the

six countries do not appear to be nearly so great as the differences in pregnancy rates.

The median age at first intercourse is very similar for tne United States. France, Great

tritain and the Netherlands -- something under age IS -- and is about year younger in

Sweden. and may be about year higher in Canada

Data teenage contraceptive use do indicate that the U.S has the lowest level

of contaceptive practice -- which, of course, could help account for its high pregnancy

rates In particular, use of the pill-- one of the most effective methods -- appears to

be less wideed among U S teenagers. possibly because of ambivalent attitudes toward

the pill herein other countries the pill is generally viewed as the most appropriate method

for adolescch0r-« well as less easy access of U.S. teen to the pill.

Contraceptive services appear to be most accessible to teenagers in England and

Wales, the Netherlands and Sweden In England and Wales and the Netherlands, those seeking

care may choose to go either to general practitioner or to one of a reasonably dense network

of clinics In Sweden. there are two parallel clinic systema, one consisting of the primary

health care centers that serve every community, and the other consisting of a less complete

network providing contraceptive care and related services to the school-age population
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Canada. France and the United States also have clinic systems, but these appear

to Be less accessible than those found in the other countries The Canadian clinic system

is uneven, with fairly complete coverage for adolescents in Ontario and Quebec. and scattered

services elsewhere The U S clinic network is reasonably accessible in a strictly geographic

sense Moreover, all family planning clinics receiving federal funds are required to serve

adolescents A basic drawback of the U S clinic system, however, is that it was developed

as service for the poor, and is often avoided by teenagers who consider clinics places

where only welfare clients go

Condom. are widely available in England and Wales, the Netherlands and Sweden They

not only are available from family planning clinics and pharmacies, but alsoare sold in

supermarkets and other shops and in vending machines In France and n many parts of Canada

and the United States, condoms are less freely available

Confidentiality was found to be an important issue in every country and teenagers

were found to be able to obtain contraception without parental consent in all five other

countries (In Britain, however, the government is in court defending policy of confidential)

for teen* under age 16 a policy diametrically opposed to that defended by the U S government

with its now-defunct "Squeal Rule")

Contraception is also generally available free or at very low cost in the countries

we studied The potential expense of obtaining contraceptive services in the United States,

however, varies considerably Indigent teenagers from eligible families are able to get

free care through Medicaid, and others do not have to pay anything because of individual

clinic policy, otherwise, clinic fees are likely to be modest On the other hand, consulting

private doctor usually entails appreciable expense, as does purchase of supplies at pharmacies

Information about sex and birth control also vremo, to be more widespread in the

other countries that we studied Sweden has the distinction of being the first country

BEST COPY AVAILABLE 60
iiiIAJIAVA Y903 f238



56

Page Seven

in the world to have established an official sex education curriculum in its schools The

curriculum. which is compulsory and extends to all grade levels, gives special attention

to contraception and the discussion of human and sexual relational-lips. Perhaps most important,

there is a close. carefully established link to Sweden between the schools and contraceptive

clinic services for adolescents The Swedish authorities credit the combination of sex

education with the adolescent clinic program for the decline in teenage abortion rates since

1975

In Canada. England and Wales. and the United States, school sex education is a community

option, and tt is essentially up to the local authorities, school principals or individual

teachers to determine how ouch is taught and at what age In England and Wales, however,

there is a national policy favoring the inclusion of topics related to sex and family We

in the curriculum. whereas there is no such national policy in Canada and the United States

French policy now mandates broad coverage of sexuality for all adolescents, although in

practice, interpretation of this provtsion similarly devolves on local dectsion-makers

The Netherlands is case apart Coverage of sex in the school curriculum is limited

on the whole to the facts of reproduction in natural science clases The Dutch government,

nevertheless, encourages the Leaching of contraception indirectly by subsidizing mobile

educational teams that operate under the auspices of the private fam.ly planning association

At the cane time, in recent vears there has been an explosion of materials on contraception

and other sex-related topics in the media. much of which is of a responsible and informative

nature tooth surveys show that knowledge of how to avoid pregnancy appears to be virtually

universal

1 believe our atudv is a very optimistic study because, while it documents how far

the t S still has to go in reducing the levels of unintended teenage pregnancy, it shows

that it is possible and suggests ways it might be approached Some widely-held beliefs

about the causes of teenage pregnancy which have taken up h, programmatic and policy
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attention are clearly refuted by the evidence from cur -cud),

o Young teenagers are not too immature to use contraceptives effectively, as evidenced

by results from the other countries we studied,

o The availability of generous welfare benefits and services doe- not appear to

be responsible for the U S. having higher teenage birthrates than other developed countries

In fact, in all five countries, benefits ate more generous than those in the U S

o Low teenage birthrates in the other countries are not achieved by greater recourse

to bortibn-0n the contrary, all have much lower teenage abortion rates than the U.S.,

but they have smaller proportions of teenagers gettink pr.gnant in the first place,

o Teenage pregnancy rates are lower in countries with Arum availability of birth

control and 'ea education.

o Teenage pregnancy in the U S is not primarily a black pheoomenon, since white

rates alone far outstrip those of the other five countries, which themselves have sizable

minority populations with often disproportionately high fertility,

o High teenage pregnancy in the U S cannot be ascribed to teenage unemployment,

since unemployment anong the voung is a very serious problem in all the countries studied

In all five countries we studied in depth, goverrment actions have demons.rated

a determination to minimize the incidence of teenage pregnancy, abortion and childbearing,

though each has developed its own unique approach to the problem In the Netherlands.

the country with the lowest rates of any of the five, sex education in the schools

is perfunctory, but clear, complete information about contraception is widely promulgated

in all the media, and mobile sex education teams operate under the auspices of the

government- subsidized family planning association In Sweden, which liberalized its

abortion laws in 1975, concerted effort was made to assure that teenage abortion

rates did not rise as a result, through increased 3ttenCion to sex education in all
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schools and linkages between schools and vontraceptive vlinic services for adolescents

more so than in the United States, the pill is accepted by the medical profession as

the most appropriate method for teenagers and is widely prescribed, often without the

requirement of pelvic examination In all case-study countries, sexually active

teenagers are sore likely than those in the United States to use contraception and

to use the pill, the most effective method In all but the Netherlands and Canada,

there is a national policy encouraging--in the case of Sweden, requiring--sex education

in the schools

Through number of routes, with varying emphasis on types of effort, the governments

of these countries have made a concerted public effort to help sexually-active young

people to avoid unintended pregnancy and childbearing In the U S , by contrast, there

has been no well-defined expression of political will Policy makers, particularly,

appear divided over what the government's primary mission should bec the eradication

or disvo,iagement of sexual activity among young unmarried people, or the reduction

of teenage pregnancy through promotion of contraceptive use American teenagers seem

to have inherited the worst of all possible worlds regarding their e..posure to messages

about sex movies, music, radio and TV tell then sex is romantic, exciting, titillating,

premarital sex and cohabitation are visible ways of life among the adults they see

and hear about, their own parents or their parents' friend. are Like's, to be divorced

Or separated but Involved in sexual relationships Yet, at the same time, young people

get the ....sage good girls should say no Almost nothing that they see or hear about

sex Informs them about contraception or the importance of avoiding pregnancy Such

lead to an .qlvalence about sex that stifles communication and exposes young

people to increased risk of pregnancy, out-of-wedlock births and abortions

There are no easy solutions to the problem of unintended teenage pregnancy and

childbearing and our study, while suggesting some directions, does not point to a magic
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bullet If I could offer one recommendation it would be that we need SOUR concersus

in the U S ," what the legitimate role of government should be in addressing the problems

of teenage pregnancy and childbearing Are we trying to eradicate premarital sex among

teenagers' To reduce the incidence of teenage childbearing' Or to reduce the levels

of unintended pregnancy among teens" It is in part the ambivalence about the definition

of the problem and the government's role in addressing it that makes the U.S. problem

no difficult to deal with effectively If we wanted to pattern U S policy on that

OK the developed nations we studied, the focus of public policies and programs would

be to prevent unintended teenage pregnancy and childbearing The U.S is the only

country to have an official government program to discourage teenagers from having

sexual relations and it is not clear whether that program Is having any success In

Europe, by contrast, the morality of early sexual activity is matter left to families,

churches and other private institutions

Hearings such as this one can help is clarify our goals and you, Chairman Garcia

and Chairman Waxman, are to be commended for holding this hearing and for taking a

leadership role on this issue

I hope the information I have presented will be helpful to your two subcommittees

and stand ready to answer any 4uestio.s you may have

Thank you for the opportunity to be here today
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Mr. GARCIA. Just to follow up on exactly what you've just fin-
ished saying, could you make suggestions as to what you think the
United States should do to formulate an effective policy regarding
contraception for teens?

Should we offer free contraception to teens who wish to obtain
such services?

Ms. FORREST. Well, I think that it's clear from this and from
other work that has been done in the field that, although we may
think that services are available to teenagers, there are barriers to
their access, and cost is a very big barrier.

If a teenager is going to a clinic, if they are eligible for Medicaid,
they can get free services. In many clinics, they can obtain free or
low-cost services. Half of the teenagers, however, still rely on pri-
vate physicians if they are using medical contraception.

We calculated a few years ago that their average cost for that
first year of use was $172, and we're selling pills that these teen-
agers are having to buy for about $10 a cycle. In most of these
other countries, it is free or very low cost. In France, for instance,
it's less than $1.

This is one factor that the teenagers themselves have told us
delays their coming into clinics, delays their use of contraceptives.

So, yes; I think this is an area; it's one part of accessibility that
we need to be paying attention to.

Mr. GARCIA. On page 4 of your written testimony, you stated that
teen pregnancy has been increasing in recent years in the United
States. However, according to other testimony, we have been expe-
riencing a downward trend. There is a contradiction. Would you be
able to elaborate?

Ms. FORREST. Yes; I think so.
One of the things that is, I'm sure, difficult for many people lis-

tening to all these data is trying to separate out some of the subtle-
ties we are making in terms of what we're measuring.

For instance, from the Census Bureau, we're shown very impor-
tant and very good data, it's able to measure births, and certainly
the birthrate in the United States has been decreasing over the
1970's.

It's been decreasing because a higher proportion of teenagers
have been turning to abortion, and I think one of the very impor-
tant lessons we learn from these other countries is that we can de-
crease the abortion rate among teenagers as well, and that's some-
thing very important to do.

We were looking primarily at pregnancy ratesbirths plus abor-
tionsin the early 1980's, and from 1971 until about 1981 or 1982.
We have increases in the pregnancy rate over that time becaus:
they were lower in the early 1970's.

Dr. Baldwin, in talking about what looks as though pregnancy
rates may be a leveling off, was talking about the latter part of the
1970's. So, some of it depends on what time points we're measuring.

But it's important to remember, I think, that for teenagers we're
not only talking about concern about high levels of unintended
births but high levels of pregnancies that are leading to abortions
that we should help them avoid.

Mr. GARCIA. Dr. Forrest, on page 2 of your testimony you men-
tion that the age of consensual intercourse is lower than the con-
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centual age in the United States. What is the average age of those
countries that you studied?

Ms. FORREST. I don't have that at the top of my head, but I'll be
glad to provide it later.

Mr. GARCIA. Yes; I would imagine that data would be pretty diffi-
cult to gather.

Ms. FORREST. I'm sorry, I'm having trouble hearing you.
It varies widely in the United States, and it also varies in terms

of whether it's ever enforced.
[The information follows:]
The average minimum legal age for consensual intercourse for girls in the 34

countries with data is 16.3. In the U.S., the age varies by State.

Mr. GARCIA. My colleague from New York.
Mr. SCHEUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
We thoroughly enjoyed your testimony. It was very illuminating.

I have a couple of questions.
Can you narrow your focus on what accounts for the fact that,

with more or less the same level of sexual activity, there's a much
lesser level of pregnancy and therefore of abortion in these other
countries?

Is it what goes on in the family between parents and kids? Is it
some special role that the churches playconstructive, useful
rolethat may be more sensitive or may be more relevant to the
need of these young people for family life education? Is it family
life education in the schools? Is it a more imaginative and perhaps
more courageous use of radio and television to carry public service
programs or maybe commercial advertising of family planning
which now is verboten on almost all U.S. radio stations and televi-
sion stations?

What is it? How have these European countries and Canada been
more successful ir, carrying this message to kids of sexual responsi-
bility than we have?

Ms. FORREST. Well, it's an easy question to ask, and I have to say
it's yes to all those things and many more, and we found no one
silver bullet, no one thing that either all these cnuntries did in
common or we could say, Look, if only we did that, it would make
a difference."

But I think that what really seems to distinguish these countries
from the United States has to do with a level of consensus about
how people should be behaving and the fact that teenagers are ex-
pected by their peers, they're expected by their families, they're ex-
pected by the society to behave responsibly; that the message has
not come from these governments that behaving responsibly is only
to avoid sexuality.

It's recognized that teenagers are sexually active, that not all of
them are going to be, but many of them are going to make that
choice, and the governments have taken a prime role in providing
the services to them, which, in many ways, is merging with the
consensus they have hi their countries that it is stupid to have sex
without using contraception, and that, rather than either try to
avoid the fact that teenagers are sexually active, or to lecture them
and keep telling them not to be, and ignore the fact that they are,
what these countries have done is recognize that many of them are
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sexually active, and they are going to provide the services for these
teenagers that they need to keep from getting pregnant. And it
works; they're not getting pregnant to the levels we are in the
United States.

Mr. SCHEUER. Is there any evidence that some of their success is
because special attention is being directed at getting this message
to young men and that they're being sexually responsible with
their partners?

Ms. FORREST. Yes; and one of the, I think, really hopeful experi-
ences has been that of Sweden where, in 1975, they made even
more liberal their abortion law and were very concerned that they
might see then an increase in the abortions among teenagers.

They did two things as part of that abortion law. One was to link
clinic services much more closely with schools. They don't have
them in the schools but take classes from the school, with both the
boys and the girls, to clinics, so that they can see what the environ-
ment isthis is a place that will help them, that it's accessible to
them.

They worked to try to make the services accessible. They also
worked in their area of sex education in the schools and made
some changes in it then that are applicable to both the boys and
the girls, and that is, moving away from what even then tended to
be more of a biology course in terms of sex education as something
separate, to talking to students about their responsibilities with
one another and what it meant to be in relationships with each
other.

They have found that they have then had a decrease in the teen
pregnancy rate; they've had a decrease in the abortion rate; they
also, by the way, have shown decreases in the rate of drug use and
alcoholism among teenagers.

This is directed both at the boys and at the girls, and certainly
they are very conscious of it not being a one-sided situation where
only the girl has responsibility.

Mr. SCHEUER. Thank you very much.
Mr. GARCIA. Thank you very much, Dr. Forrest.
The next panel is Martha R. Burt, director, Social Services Re-

search Program, Urban Institute, and Ronald D. Soloway, execu-
tive director, Center for Public Advocacy Research.

I'd like to welcome each of you. I would hope that you would be
able to summarize your statements in 5 minutes, so that we can
get on with some questions. Your statement will be entered into
the record.

STATEMENTS OF MARTHA R. BURT, DIRECTOR, SOCIAL SERVICES
RESEARCH PROGRAM, URBAN INSTITUTE; AND RONALD D.
SOLOWAY, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR PUBLIC ADVO.
CACY RESEARCH

Ms BURT. I'm Martha Burt, and I'm director of the Social Serv-
ices Research Program at the Urban Institute.

I've been asked to talk about what works in the area of teenage
pregnancy and parenting.

Identifying what works in the field of adolescent pregnancy and
parenting is no easy task, since public policy has simultaneously
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addressed several goals for teenagers' sexual activity and its conse-
quences.

In addition, it's important to recognize the larger context in
which teenagers have babies.

Policy has tended to focus on the narrowest aspects of adolescent
fertility but has done considerably less to face the larger frame-
work of distressed family life, school failure, racism, and sexism
that structures opportunity and choice for many teenagers who
become mothers.

Once a teenager becomes pregnant, there are no good options. A
book that I coauthored, "Private Crisis, Public Cost," 7ays out the
negative consequences of teenage childbearing, and Dr. Baldwin's
testimony summarizes many of them as well.

Our conclusion is that from every perspective, including the per-
sonal cost to teenagers, the health and future life chances, risks for
their babies, and the public outlay for welfare, medical care, nutri-
tion, and child protection, public policy should place its main em-
phasis on preventing pregnancies to teenagers.

Programs that support teen mothers and help them overcome
the difficulties of early parenthood are also important, since many
teens will continue to have children.

However, these care programs should share the attention of Gov-
ernment policy with serious prevention efforts.

The first goal of public policy that I will talk about is reducing
the number and rate of fist pregnancies.

Efforts to achieve this goal have taken two forms in recent years.
First is attempts to persuade teens to postpone sexual activity, and
second is efforts to help teens become effective contraceptors.

There is some research evidence that suggests that teens who
talk to their parentsusually their mothersabout sexual activity
and contraception have lower pregnancy risk. That is, the; are
more likely to delay initiation of sexual activity and to use contra-
ception better.

Therefore, some programs have tried to improve teen-parent
cominunication, while other programs have tried other persuasive
approaches to promote abstinence.

To date, no research demonstrates that any program delays
when teenagers will begin sexual activity. Nor does any program,
including sexuality education in public schools, stimulate earlier
sexual initiation.

Easily available contraceptive services do effectively reduce the
number and rate of teenage pregnancies, and we've heard ample
testimony to that effect.

One thing that I would like to add to that is the importance of
putting affordable, accessible, and confidential contraceptive serv-
ice within teenagers' reach and that consistent follow-up of contra-
ceptive services in the manner pursued by several school-based
comprehensive health programs has proven to be very effective in
reducing first and subsequent births to teenagers.

It's quite important to have a legitimate way to keep asking
teenagers whether they are happy with their method or whether
they want another one and finding a way to maiatain your contact
with them and be able to convey the message that it's important to
contracept.
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Most of the evidence on sexuality education as it is presented
in public schoolis that it does not appear to improve teenagers'
contraceptive effectiveness or to diminish it.

Reducing or delaying second and subsequent births to teen moth-
ers is an important but an illusive goal. Approximately 50 percent
of girls who have a first birth in their teen years experience a
second pregnancy within 2 years, often while they are still teen-
agers.

Whereas most teens have difficulty aCnieving self-sufficiency
with one child, research evidence indicates that the second birth
makes a life of public dependency almost inevitable.

Programs for teen mothers, therefore, have stressed the impor-
tance of delaying subsequent pregnancies, with mixed results.

The best approach to delaying subsequent pregnancies, again,
seems to be regular and consistent followup of appropriate contra-
ceptive use, regardless of whatever else the program does, and,
again, the school-based comprehensive health programs that make
monthly follow-up contacts appear to have the best success at de-
laying second pregnancies to school-age children.

We a'ready know that we can improve the health outcomes of
teenage childbearing to the mothers and to the infants with appro-
priate prenatal care, adequate nutrition, and attention to their
health outcomes for teenagers 15 and older, and several different
Federal programs address those needs.

The last issue that has been important in the public policy
debate has been to try to increase the self-sufficiency and reduce
the long-term welfare dependency of families begun with a teen
birth.

Households in which the mother had her first child as a teenager
comprise a disproportionate share of all households receiving
AFDC.

Teen mothers are more likely to drop out of .high school, and
teens who have already dropped out are more likely to hes'e babies.

Many programs have tried to help teen mothers stay in school or
complete an alternative diploma or certificate. Some programs
have tried to improve teen mothers' job readiness and job skills.

Programs focusing on these goals do have some success in help-
ing many of their clients acquire the credentials and skills neces-
sary to support themselves.

There has been some movement off welfarenot a lotand into
the job market, which can be demonstrated as a result of program
efforts, even though participants are still teenagers.

However, although some program clients do somewhat better on
these critical issues than teen mothers who have not participated
in special programsand that difference tends to be fairly small
they still :ag behind teenagers who have never had a baby.

Supportive services, such as child care and transportation, can
help teenagers achieve the goal of finishing school, but the teens
have to be motivated to want to be in school to begin with. Just
providing child care t +eenagers who don't have that motivation
will not get them to schoo' or to job training.

I have not talked about males, because we have no evidence so
far about programs that demonst:ate how to involve males effec-
tively in either contracepting or in parenting. I think that's a very
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important policy focus. They have tended to get left out, and
there's just no research evidence yet about how to do it well.

In concluding, I'd like to point out that the way we think about
teenage pregnancy can influence the way we think about solutions.

We tend to think about getting pregnant as an active choice, as
doing something, as an intended act. Yet very few teenage preg-
nancies are intended.

We need to understand that not getting pregnant takes intention
and determination. It is the active situation. Getting pregnant is
most often passive.

To avoid pregnancy, a teenager has to understand the risks,
know how to avoid them, and have some reason to take the trouble
to prevent pregnancy.

Too many of our teenagers cannot see a good reason to delay
childbearing. Their present environment contains few models for
self-sufficiency, and their future holds little hope of achievement.
Motherhood is often the only adult role they can reach with ease.
To change teenagers' childbearing behavior, we will have to change
the context of their lives.

Thank you.
[The statement of Ms. Burt follows. A paper submitted by Ms.

Burt entitled, "Exploring Possible Demonstration Projects Aimed
at Affecting the Welfare Dependency of Families Initially Created
By A Birth To A Teenager," is retained in the official hearing file.]
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Identifying 'wvat worts" iv the field of cdolescent pregnancy and parenting

is no easy tasi., since public policy nas simultaneously addressed several

goals for teenagers sexual activity and its consequences. In addition,

it is important to recognize the varger context in which teenagers have babies.

Policy has tended to focus on the narrowest aspects of adolescent fertility,

but has done considerably less to fac the larger frameworl of distressed

family life, school failure, racism and sexism that structures opportunity

and choice for many teenagers who become mothers.

Once a teenager becomes pregnant, there are no good options. A book

I co-authored, Private Crisis, Public Cost,. lays out the negative consequences

of teenage childbearing and the difficulties involved in choosing bow to

resolve an unwanted pregnancy. Our conclusion was that from every perspective,
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nutrition and child protection, public policy should place its main emphasis

on preventing pregnancies to teenagers. Programs that support teen others

and help them o,ercome the difficulties of early parenthood are also important,

since many teens will continue to have children. However, these care programs

should Share the attention of government policy with serious prevention efforts.

Fedcing t.,e n,mber and rate of first pregnarcieS to teenagers is, and

should remain, a top policy priority. Efforts to achieve this goal have

talen two forms attempts to persuade teens to postpone se,ual activity,

and efforts to help teens become effective contraceptors.

Some research e,idence suggests that teens who talk to their parents

lusually their mothers) about sexual activity and contraception have loner

pregnancy risl--they are more likely to delay initiation of sexual activity

and to use contraception more effectively once they start. Therefore some

programs have tried to improve teen-parent communication, while other programs

hive tried other persuasive approaches to promote abstinence. To date, no

research demonstrates that any program delays when teenagers will begin sexual

activity, nor does any Program, including sexuality education in public schools,

stimulate earlier sexual initiation.

Easily available contraceptive services do effectively reduce the number

and rate of teenage preonarczes. Federally funded family plmlning programs

have contributed greatly to teenagers ability to contracept effectively,

by putting affordable, accessible and cOhfidential contraceptive services

within their reach. Consistent follow-up, in the manner pursued by several

School-based comprehenSive health programs, has proven very effective in
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teenagers contra'epfi,e effectiveness

Reducing or delaying second and subsequent births to teen mothers is

nn important but elusive goal. Approximately 5u percent of girls who have

a first birth in their teen years e,perience a second pregnancy within two

yearsoften whole they are stil, teenagers. Whereas most teens have difficulty

ac bie,i nt. sell-s.4#1,Aenc. with ore 0,11d. research evidence indicates that

this second birth males a life of public dependency almost inevitable. Programs

for teen mothers therefore have stressed the importance of delaying subsequent

pregnancies, with mixed resorts Regular and consistent follow-up of appropriate

rontracective use seems to be the le, ingred,ent to achieve this goal, regardless

of a program s other objectives and activities. Echool-based comprehensive

health programs that male monthly follow-up contacts appear to have the best

,vccess at delaying Second pregnancies to school-age mOthers.

Improving the health outcomes of teenage childbearing for both teen

mothers and their infants was an early policy focus. Research has now demonstrated

the ability of adequate nutrition and prenatal care to reduce the incidence

of miscarriages, low birth weight and other pregnancy complications for teenagers

75 and older. Federal programs such as WIC (supplemental nutrition and nutrition

education for Women, Irfants and Children), Maternal and Child Health (now

part of a tloci grant(, and the health service aspects of federal adolescent

pregnancy programs have contributed to improved pregnancy outcomes for teenagers

fortunate enough to have received assistance from them.

Improving the elf sufficienc and reducin. the Ion term welfare de.endenc

of families begun with a teen birth. Households .tri which the mother had
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her 4,rst child as . tecr.ger comprise , di:prnortion,te share ok all household,

receiving welfare AFE,C-A.d to Families with Deperdent Children.. Teen mothers

are more likely to drop out of high school, and teens who have already dropped

out are more likely to have babies. Many programs have tried to help teen

others stay in school or complete an alternative diploma or certificate.

Soar programs ha.c tried to improve teen mothers Job readiness and job 51111s.

Programs focusing on these goals do have some success in helping any of

their clients acquire the credentials and 511115 necessary to support themselves.

Some movement off of welfare and into the Job market can be docuaented as

a result of program efforts, even though participants are still teenagers.

However, althodgh some program clients do somewhat better on these critical

issues than teen mothers who have not participated in special programs, they

still lag behind teenagers who never had a bat,.

Supportive services such as child care and transportation can help teenagers

achieve the goals of finishing school, participating in job training, or

working. If a teenager is already motivated to continue her education or

participate in the J00 market, providing child care and helping her transport

herself and her infant to the appropriate place can facilitate her efforts.

However, the mere availability of child care does not appear to motivate

teenagers who otherwise do not care about school to return and finish their

education. Child care is Important, but not the whole answer.

In concluding, I would life to point out that the way we think about

teenage pregnancy can influence the way we thins about solutions. We tend

to thini about getting pregnant as "doing something,: as an intended act.

Yet all but a very few teenage pregnancies are unintended. "e need to understand

that not getting pregnant tales intention and determinationIt As the active
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sore reason to tale the trouble to prevent pregnancy Too many of our teenagers

cannot see a good reason to delay childbearing. Their present env,ronment

contains few models for self-sufficiency, and their future holds little hope

of achievement. Motherhood s often the only adult role they can reach with

ease To ,hange teenagers childbearing behavior, we will have to change

the conte t of their 11,es.
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Mr. GARcIA. Dr. Burt, thank you.
Mr. Soloway.

STATEMENT OF RONALD D. SOLOWAY

Mr SOLOWAY. I've been asked to address the policy and program
implications of the data provided by the preceding witnesses.

If our objective is to reduce teenage pregnancy, we must do two
things First, we must provide available and affordable quality re-
productive health 'are and contraceptive services, and, second, we
must provide young people with life options by strengthening the
capacity of families to provide adequately for their young and im-
prove the care and opportunities provided to young people by insti-
tutions other than the family.

I would note, interestingly, that part of the AGI study indicated
that teenage pregnancy rates were lower in other countries which
provided a more equitable distribution of income to th' poorest 20
percent of their populations.

Therefore, public policy must reinforce the capacity of main-
stream institutionsfamilies, voluntary associations, and public
agenciesto adequately nurture and guide each new generation.

These institutions must also promote sexual responsibility by
providing young people the education and services they need.

As a first step then, it is essential that we strengthen the capac-
ity of families, in whatever form they exist, to provide adequately
for their young.

Our social policies and public expenditures must aim to.
One, maintain an adequate number of jobs. People unable to

enter or stay in the labor market because of changes in the econo-
my are handicapped in their roles as marital partners and family
providers unless they can provide suitable work.

Two, ensure that jobs provide adequate wages. With an increas-
ing proportion of single parents, it is imperative that a working
parent be able to support a family on one income.

Three, encourage young women to prepare seriously for work
outside the home, since most will have to enter the labor market at
some point, and many will have to be the breadwinner for their
families.

Four, support working parents, especially those who are low-
income, with after-school programs and child-care subsidies, so that
all parents can provide high-quality care for children while they
are away with family members.

There are several more, but I'm going to skip to another part of
the speech.

As a second step, we :nust improve the care and opportunities
provided for children and teenagers by institutions other than the
family.

It is essential that excellence and equity in public education be
given the highest priority.

We know how to help children learn happily and successfully.
Gender, race, or family income should not constrict a child's
chance to acquire knowledge and pursue personal interests.
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For poor children, high quality early childhood education is criti-
cal, as the findings from the Perry Preschool Project in Ypsilanti,
MI, documented.

Also, our high school dropout rates are but one indication that
high schools must be restructured to ensure that all youngsters can
learn and grow at school.

Girls must be adequately prepared for the world of work. We
must change the institutional policies and practices which main-
tain sex segregation and stereotypes in vocational education and
employment training.

Reproductive health care for family planning, abortion, or sex-re-
lated care must be accessible and affordable to minors and young
adults regardless of their marital status.

A majority of our young people begin having sex during their
teenage years. They need h in learning how to make decisions
about sex wisely, especially respect to using contraception.

Schools are the ideal place to provide youngsters the education
services which will ensure that they understand how to prevent
pregnancy and can do so. As we heard earlier, school-based health
clinics are an especially promising approach.

Pregnancy and parenting teens must be given special assistance
with completing their education, training for employment, securing
adequate child-care assistance, and providing appropriately for
their children.

To reduce teenage pregnancy, we must pursue policies which
reduce poverty and its deleterious effects and enhance access to
contraception.

The following policies and public expenditures constitute, to my
mind, the building blocks of a sound public commitment to prevent
teenage pregnancy. I'll read some of them in each category.

Under education, a Head Start entitlement program for all
three- and four-year-olds residing in families below the Federal
poverty line; increased chapter I expenditures in the Education
Consolidation and Improvement Act to augment educational serv-
ices in low-performing poverty communities, an amendment to the
Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 to establish a
program to promote more effective schools and excellence in educa-
tion as introduced as H.R. 747 by Congressman Hawkins, financial
incentives to school districts mandating family life sex education
programs to students in grades 1 through 12, financial incentives to
school districts, increasing teacher salaries, to attract and retain
more qualified staff.

Presently, because teaching is perceived as women's work, teach-
ers are underpaid, and therefore many qualified men and women
choose other professions to the detriment of our nation's students.

Six, a school-based comprehensive service center initiative, which
would enable schools to offer a range of services like health coun-
seling and child care, which meet the special needs of students, in-
cluding those at risk of pregnancy, pi egnant adolescents, and teen
parents.

Under health, we need a reproductive health care entitlement
program for all teenagers regardless of income, including family
planning, abortion, and pre- and post-natal care services.
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A first step toward this goal would be a requirement that States
increase their title XIX income eligibility levels for clients in need
of reproductive health care.

Increased title X and title XX expenditureswhich I know that
Congressman Garcia is well aware of, because it's embodied in his
billincentives to States to develop hospital-initiated case manage-
ment services to all teenagers giving birth, using both Government
and community resources to provide services designed to ensure
the health and ect,nomic independence of young mothers, and sup-
port for the WIC program.

Under employment, a voluntary and limited national service ini-
tiative which would serve youth who want to perform a useful
public service and acquire employment experience. This would re-
quire a substantial expansion of such familiar programs as the Job
Corps, Vista, the Peace Corps, and the expansion of the youth cum-
ponent of JTPA to include public sector employment.

Just one or two more, if you please.
Under family support, we'd need to address the issue of setting a

national minimum benefit for AFDC recipients, providing incen-
tives to States to increase benefits, and require States to adjust
their State need standards to fully reflect changes in living costs
over the last 20 years.

Grants to States for the development of programs which encour-
age voluntary comprehensive education, training, and employment
programs for pregnant women and mothers with children under
six on AFDC.

These programs ought to include the full range of support serv-
ices. I'll end there. There are a couple more, but you've got the tes-
timony.

[The statement of Mr. Soloway follows:]
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Teenage pregnancy remains a major social problem in the

United States. A large proportion of our young people continue

to be involved with pregnancy in their teenage years and the

results are sobering. Pregnant teenagers rely heavily on

abortion as a means of fertility control and a significant

proportion, especially in poor communities, become parents

before they can manage the responsibilities they have

incurred. The long-term effects of prematuie parenthood on

both the teenagers and their children are well documented and

disquieting. Public expenditures on the problems associated

with teenage pregnancy and parenthood are costly.'

We must not continue to tolerate such high rates of

teenage pregnancy, abortion, and childbearing. And we need

not. Adolescent pregnancy is a far more serious problem in

this country than it is in the other developed countries which

are culturally and economically similar to the United States.

In a massive comparative study of teenage sexual activity

and fertility in the United States and 36 other developed

countries, the Alan Guttmacher Institute found rates of teenage

pregnancy, abortion, and childbearing to be lowest in those

countries which have the most 11-eral attitudes toward sex, the

most easily accessible contraceptive services for teenagers,

Cie most effective formal and informal programs for sex

education, and a more equitable distribution of income to the

poorest 20 percent of the population. In these countries, the

governments see it as their responsibility to help teenagers
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avoid pregnancy.2

Increasingly, experts view teenage pregnancy and

parenthood as symptoms of the failure of our democratic

institutions, both at a political and community level, to

ensure that young people's developmental needs are met.3 This

is a critical problem because both human lives and the health

of our democratic process are at stake. Democracy promises and

derives its strength from equality of opportunity Yet we are

neglecting to provide all our young people with help to be

sexually responsible, and with options to pursue meaningful

roles and forego parenthood until they are able to manage the

obligations involved.4

The consequences of our policies of neglect are most

damaging for youngsters from poor families. ,'bile young people

from economically secure families are more likely todelay sex

until their late teens or early twenties and abort if they

become pregnant, young people from poor families are more

likely to engage in early sexual intercourse and bear children.

If we want to reduce the incidence of teenage pregnancy,

we must ensure adequate opportunities for healthy development

for all our youth. Such an approach will not only help prevent

teenage pregnancy, abortion, and childbearing, but also will

help prevent other problems associated with young people --

drug abuse, school failure and dropout, juvenile delinquency

and crime, and teenage suicide.
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Public policy must reinforce the capacity of mainstream

institutions -- families, voluntary associations, and public

agencies--to adequately nurture and guide each new generation.

These institutions must also promote sexual responsibility by

providing young people the education and services they need.

However, because such prevention efforts will not be adequate

to thb need nor perfectly executed and because people do make

mistakes, we must also provide special approaches which offer

help for teens who develop problems in the course of growing

up--for teens who get involved in premature sexual activity,

have an unwanted pregnancy, or choose parenthood before they

can manage such a responsibility adequately.

As a first step, then, it is essential that we strengthen

the capacity of families--in whatever form they existto

provide adequately for their young. Our social policies and

public expenditures must a ^ to

o Maintain an adequate number of jobs--people unable to

enter or stay in the labor market because of changes

in the economy are handicapped in their roles as

marital partners and family providers unless they can

find suitable work.

o Ensure that jobs provide adequate wages--with an

increasing proportion of single parents, it is

imperative that a working parent be able to support a

family on one income.

o Encourage young women to prepare seriously for work

8
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outside the home, since most will have to enter the

labor market at some point, and many will have to be

the breadwinner for their families.

o Support working parents, especially those who are

low-income, with after-school programs and child care

subsidies so that all parents can provide high

quality care for children while they are away from

family members.

o Assist communities in developing familj self-help

centers and programs based on local need.

o Empower parents to take a more active and positive

role in the education of their children in the

following areas: acquiring basic academic skills,

preparing for employment, learning one's ethnic

heritage, developing a moral framework for action,

and assuming responsibility for one sexual behavior.

As a second step, we must improve the care and opportunities

provided for chidren and teenagers by institutions other than

the family. It is essential that:

o Excellence and equity in public education be given

the highest priority. We know how to help child_ n

learn happily and successfully. Gender, race, or

family income should not constrict a chance

to acquire knowledge and pursue personal interests.

For poor children, high quality early childhood

education is critical, as the findings from the Perry
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Pre-school Project in Ypsilanti, Michigan,

documented.S Also, our high school drlpout rates are

but one indication that high schools must be

restructured to ensure that all younatera can learn

and grow at school.

o Youth serving institutions offer young people a

chance to pursue positive and meaningful roles in

community work, in part-time jobs. and in arts or

sports activities through churches, social service

agencies, youth clubs, and recreational groups.

o Girls be adequately prepared for the work of work.

We must change the institutional policies and

practices which maintain sex segregation and

stereotypes in vocational education and employment

training.6 .

o Reproductive health care for family planning,

abortion, or sex-related care be accessible and

affordable to minors and young adults regardless of

their marital status. A majority of our young people

begin having sex during their teenage years. They

need help in learning how to make decisions about sex

wisely, especially with respect to using

contraception. Schools are the ideal place to

provide youngsters the education and services which

will ensure that they understand how to prevent

pregnancy, and can do so. Schcol-based health
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clinics are an especially promising approach.

o Pregnancy and parenting teens be given special

assistance with completing their education, trainir,

for employment, securing adequate child care

assistance, and providing appropriately for their

children.8 In practice, if not by policy, a great

proportion of young mothers are not offered

sufficient support to enable them to manage well as

parents. So, too often teenage mothers remain

out-of-school or on welfare solely because we have

made it too difficult for them to do otherwise. It

is imperative that we restructure our income

maintenance system and offer teenage mothers on

welfare small, intensive programs in which they can

finish school, prepare for work, secure sound child

care arrangements for their child:en, develop basic

skills as a parent, and learn how to manage their

responsibilities at work and at home.9

To reduce teenage pregnancy we must pursue policies which

reduce poverty and its deleterious effects and enhance access

to cortraception. Common sense, compassion and leadership at

the federal level are essential. The following policies and

public expenditures constitute the building blocks of a sound

public commitment to prevent teenage pregnancy. Congress

should consider these initiatives to pi_vent teenage pregnancy

c0 4
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and assist young parents and their children:

Education

1. a Headstart entitlement program for all-three and four

year olds residing in families below the federal poverty

line;

2. increased Chapter I -expenditLes (Education Consolidation

and Improvement Act) to augment educational services in

low-performing, poverty communities;

3. an amendment co the Elementary and Secondary Education Act

of 1965 to establish a program to promote more effective

schools and excellence in education -- introduced as H.R.

747 by Congressman Hawkins and known as the Effective

Schools Development in Education Act of 1985;

4. financial incentives to school districts mandating family

life/sex education prcgrams to students in grades one

through twelve;

5. financial incentives to school districts increasing

teacher salaries to attract and retain more qualified

staff (presently, because teaching is perceived as

"women's work" teachers are underpaid and, therefore, many

qualified men and women choose other professions to the

detriment of our nation's students) and,

6. a school-based comprehensive service center initiative

which would enable schools to offer a range of services

like health, counseling and child care which meet the

special needs of students, including those at risk of

8
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pregnancy, pregnant adolescents, and teen parents.

Health

1. a feprdoltletiVe" health care entitlement program for all

teenagers regardless of income including family planning,

abortion and pre-and post-natal care services (a first

step toward this-gOal-woold be a requirement that States

increase their Title XIX income eligibility levels for

clients in need of reproductive health care);

2. increased Title X and Title XX expenditures (Public Health

Act) to expand family planning services as proposed in

H.R. 947, the Comprehensive Adolescent Pregnancy Program

Amendments of 1985 introduced by Congressman Garcia;

3. the Reproductive Health Equity Act (Representatives Green

(R) and Fazio (D)) which would reinstate federal

reimbursement for abortion services in the fdllowing

programs: Medicaid, Indian Health, Peace Corps and

Federal Health Benefits;

4. incentives to States to develop hospital-initiated case

management services to all teenagers giving birth using

both government and community resources to provide

services designed to ensure the health and economic

independence of young mothers; and,

5. support for the Women, Infant and Children program to

provide supplemental food to low-income children and

pregnant women at nutritional risk.

6 cj
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Employment

1. a voluntary and limited national service initiative which

would serve youth who want to perform a useful public

service and acquire employment experience -- this would

require a substantial expansion of such familiar programs

as the Jobs Corps, VISTA, the Peace Corps and the

expansion of the youth component of JTPA to include public

sector employment.

2. enactment of legislation that would permit teenage parents

leaving welfare for the world of work to retain

supplmentary services such as Medicaid, child care, and

food stamps for two years.

3. exemption of parenting teenagers from JTPA performance

standards and offer incentives for collaboration among

public agencies to ensure adequate child care for

enrollees.

Family Support

1. increased support for needy families on AFDC by setting a

national minimum benefit, providing incentives to States

to increase benefits and require States to adjust their

State needs standards to fully reflect changes in living

costs over the last 20 years.

2. grants to States for the development of programs which

encourage voluntary comprehensive education, training and

employment programs for pregnant women and mothers with

children under six on AFDC (programs should include the

full range of support services):

3. elimination of the time limit on work incentives for AFDC

recipients with very low paying jobs;
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4. a requirement that States provide AFDC to pregnant women

with no other children from the point the pregnancy is

medically verified, rather than allowing coverage only

from the sixth month;

5. replication of effective strategies to establish paternity.

and enforce child support fdr the children of unmarried

teenage mothers.

Child Care

1. provision of a Title XX setaside for high quality child

care for low income working parents.
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Mr. SOLOWAY. I would just add, I expect that the first question
you might ask me is that this is an expensive list of

Mr. GARCIA. Have you had an opportunity to read the questions
I'm going to ask?

Mr. SOLOWAY. Excuse me?
Mr. GARCIA. Have you had an opportunity to read the questions

that we were going to put forward?
Mr. SOLOWAY. No, I haven't.
Mr. GARCIA. Well, that's exactly the first question, and I'll read

it to you, if I may.
Mr. SOLOWAY. Sure.
Mr. GARCIA. Understanding the enormous costs involved in im-

plementing the programs which you outlined in your statement,
can you suggest any financing or funding alternatives other than
the Federal Government?

Mr. SOLOWAY. Well, I do think that the State and the local gov-
ernments have a role in this, though I do think that with anything
this major, it does have to be a Federal initiative.

I was trying to count up how many missiles and things like that
it would take to fund all this, but I'm not an expert in defense ex-
penditures.

But it seems to me that, you know, when you want to address
the issue of teen pregnancy, truancy, juvenile delinquency, a lot of
them have the same roots, and those roots are in poverty.

What often happensI, as an advocate in New York State, don't
have particularly a Federal perspective, but what happens is that
we get $2 million here, $5 million there, and essentiallyI don't
know how else to say this, but we essentially get bolght off on the
issue thinking that we've done something, and thougn we've done a
little bit of incremental good, in a lot of ways, what we've done is
just ensured that were helping a couple of people but ensured that
we all have another generation of young people who have been de-
stroyed that we then have to provide services to.

Unless this country has or develops a national youth develop-
ment policy that addresses all these issues together with significant
resources, we'll be back here for my lifetime and everybody else's
lifetime, talking about the same thing.

Mr. GARCIA. Well, just to follow up on that. In your opinion, how
long would it take before we realize a significant downward trend
in the rate of adolescent pregnancy in the United States, based
upon your testimony?

Mr. SOLOWAY. Oh, it's all conjecture. I'd like to say 30 years, be-
cause I'm 35, and by the time I'm 65, I'd like to see something
happen so I can retire feeling that my life has accomplished some-
thing for my small block in this world.

It seems to meI would say 5 or 10 yeArs, but I don't really
know. I just know that these are the approaches that need to be
put in place, and it depends how quickly the money can be made to
roll.

Mr. GARCIA. Yes.
Mr. SOLOWAY. Maybe somebody else would like to answer that

question.

8 J



Mr. GARCIA. Dr. Burt, recently I held of an ad hoc hearing at a
high school in my district in the BronxRoosevelt High School on
Fordham Road, just across the street from Fordham University.

I think one of the most telling points that came out of that hear-
ingI had a young teenage woman with me who was also a high
school student and who was raising a family.

What I found most interesting was that, this young lady was able
to reach the audience of maybe 400 to 500 young people of predomi-
nantly black and Hispanic population in that school.

What I found most interesting in the hearings that we've con-
ducted is that in some instances, many of these young women, as
was stated by one of the panelists, actually look forward to having
the child. It was an escape it put them into the world of adulthood.

When that young lady started to talk about what it cost her for
Pampers on a weekly basis, and when she said it cost between $10
and $15 a week, I immediately looked around that room, and every-
body in that room, all of a sudden, understood the other side.

Do you feel that it would be well worth our while to hold hear-
ings like this in public schools throughout the country, whether
they're in predominantly minority communities, or just classic sub-
urban communities, let's say, like Bethesda?

Dr. BURT. Well, it can't hurt, and I think it probably does do
some good from the t prince of the programs that I'm familiar
with, who have tried to organize panels of their clients to go into
the schools and to do exactly what you're talking about, to try to
bring some of the reality home to the teenagers who do not yet
have babies and who are not yet pregnant.

I think that most of the experience of programs and most of the
evidence indicate that teenagers are not very good at forward plan-
ning, and they're not very knowledgeable or cog...!zant about the
real consequences to them.

To the extent that they know much about babies, they may have
babies in their families that they have taken care of for years, but
they haven't paid the bills, ar,d they haven't been theirs. They do
indeed ha-e very limited access to other respected rotes in the com-
munity, and they, in many instances, especially in minority com-
munities, perceive that there will not be a whole lot of condemna-
tion if they do have a baby, and that they will have an adult status
as a consequence of that.

I think some of the most effective one-to-one programs are put-
ting the human consequences and the hum n terms in front of the
teenagers who haven't thought about that y,t.

There is, however, a link which I'm not sure that this approach
will help a whole lot on, and that is, they have to take the informa-
tion they get and then put some action to it.

The teenagers who are not yet pregnant have to say, "OK, well,
if I don't want this to happen to me, then I have to become a more
effective contraceptor,' and I think some of those links are also not
made possibly in part because teenagers aren't used to thinking
ahead that much and making those connections.

I think the evidence of the international comparisone is very tell-
ing in that respect, with saying, well, teenagers in other countries
,:an do it, and therefore there's some teaching that we have to do
and some connections we have to help teenagers make in this coun-
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try, which means we have to be willing to talk about the fact that
they are having sex and that there are some consequences of that.

Mr. GARCIA. Yes.
Dr. Burt, just one last point I'd like to make before I turn it over

to my colleague from New York.
Another point that I found very telling in another hearing that

we held also in my district in the Bronx was when I had the panel
of about six young people, all of them parents, all of them teen-
agers, all of them from my community.

There were five young ladies and one young man, and I asked
the young man, "What would you do? Let's say you are an adult;
you are now 40 years old. Your child comes in and says to you,
'Dad, I'm going to have a baby.' "

I said, "What would your response be to that?" and he looked at
me very sincerely, and he said, "Well, I'd take m,y, son, and I would
talk to him, and I'd try to be understanding. ' I said, "Wait a
second. I didn't say it was your son. It's your daughter," and he
said to me, "Man, you're putting me on the spot."

The point that I got out of that, very frankly, was that there's a
double standard in terms of what the male's role is, as opposed to
what the female's is.

It just seems to me that the question of education is not one that
should be just isolated, because most of us talk just about the
young lady, because she is the one who is going to carry the child
and, in all likelihood, care for that child, while th. roung man can
just go off about business on his own.

So I say that to you because, again, I go back to the question of
double standards, and what can we possiLly do about that?

Ms. BURT. A good question, and a good ocservation.
There's definitely a double standard out there. Very few fathers

,alk to either their sons or their daughters. Mothers talking to
their sons seem to have some effect on reducing pregnancy risk for
their sons, but the message to young men is, "Go ahead and have
fun, it's not your risk," and that message is coming from all differ-
ent directions, and a counter-message is not coming from parents
and is not coming from other people that those boys respect.

The culture that they're in with each other is very much a cul-
ture of how to avoid getting caught with the burdens of fatherhood
rather than how to not impregnate somebody, as yo4 listen t
young men talking to each other.

I think that's a critical issue. I don't have any very good answers
for how to address it, but I have some ideas, including some very
highly respected men in our country trying to get on that pan icu-
lar bandwagon.

I mean, you get Michael Jackson to make some TV spots about
male responsibility, and try to take it from there in terms o' other
people of similar respect for teenage boys, of thinking seriously
about what responsibility means, I think you may get further than
a whole lot of other kinds of preaching.

Also, I think that boys don't tend to take this back to their own
family. I think you asked this young man a very good question
about, "What if it's your daughter, or what if it's your sister?"

They're very frequently willing to get each other's sisters preg-
nant and to not think about what that means in terms of ,.he con-
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sequences or life future for their own family, and some kinds of al-
liances that work on taking the whole familythe teenage boy, the
teenage girl, and the parent, or the motherand working in that
entire context, to say, "None of us are going anywhere unless all of
us behave responsibly."

Mr. GARCIA. My colleague from New York.
Mr. SCHEUER. Mr. Chairman, I'm going to yield to my colleague,

Mr. Leland, the chairman of the Select Committee on Hunger.
Mr. LELAND. I thank the gentleman for yielding, and I'd like to

thank the chairman, too, for his leadership on this matter.
I have introduced legislation addressing this issue and I have

been very active in working with the problem of teenage pregnancy
in Houston. In doing so, I have found some astounding facts about
the treatment of potential young teenage mothers, and I guess
mothers who have repeated the so-called social offense.

The Houston Independent School District pays very little atten-
tion to th's problem. They have a school literally at the en' of a
dead-end str..°t that's near another city called Pasadena, TX,
which is another whole world unto itself, and the school district
just recently allowed the students to have counselors.

Before, they didn't qualify for counselors because the formula
that the school distrxf had usedit used the average daily attend-
ance for the students who were enrolled in the schools, and thus
these girls didn't qualify for counseling at the school, which was
absolutely astounding tom Because, if anyone needed counseling,
it was these young people.

Anyway, I m particularly concerned about the overall question of
teenage pregnancy from several different points of view.

One of these is, the problem of infant mortality and how that re-
lates to the teenage mother. The others are what happens to the
teenage parents once they have delivered the child; what happens
to the child once the child is born; how institutions are going to
take care of these children in a comprehensive manner; how these
young kids who are having children are going to proceed in life to
survive comfortably, and, finally whether or not they are going to
continue the problem of having more children. I understand that's
a growing problem.

I just made a general statement and would like you to comment.
I'm most concerned about these problems.

Mr. SOLOWAY. I'd like to comment about your situation in Hous-
ton, because there's one that's very similar in New York City with
our School for Pregnant Girls that has a curriculum that's not up
to standards rf other schools, ...nd also there's a tendency to push
out pregnant and parenting youngsters frorf. schools in New York
and I'm sure throughout the rest of the country.

I should indicate that that's a clear title IX violation, which, if
brought to the proper authorities, ought to be .emedied. Of ,,,oursP
in this administration, it's difficult to get any kind of enforcement.

Then we've got a problem that the Legal Services Corporation
has less money to take these issues to court, and I know that you
missed my prior comments- -

Mr. LELAND. And I apologize.
Mr. SOLOWAY. No, I didn't mean it that way.
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I guess my point is that as the Congress goes about doing a lot of
things, it has unintended consequences.

For instance, though I know that the Congress is a big supporter
of the Legal Services Corporation, and one of the reasons that the
conditions exist in Houston and New York City is simply because
the poor and the advocates can't get access to legal remedies,
which we need.

I guess if I wanted to say anything to you today, it's that as
every piece of legislation gets passed to Congress, one has to see it
being passed in terms of what young people need, not only in terms
of teen pregnancy but dropouts and other kinds of things, and that
we should be very aware of that as we pass legislation.

Mr. LELAND. Dr. Burt?
Ms. BURT. Yes. I think we tend tobecause these children are

school age, we tend to think that the schools ought to be the places
that should be able to help them out of whatever situation they're
in, and I think that that's an appropriate expectation for the
schools in ter -is of "shoulds" but not terribly realistic in terms of
school system behavior to date.

What tends to happen in many, many districts, as you have re-
marked, is that kids are sort of discouraged. They can't be legally
kicked out any more; but they don't get pursued for truancy for
other kinds of things, and they get encouraged to do home study,
which basically means they drop out.

If there is a special school, you're actually ahead of most districts
in having a special school, but what happens with a lot of special
schools is that they are academically less adequate. They provide a
nice supportive atmosphere for the girls, and they manage to keep
them in school through the pregnancy frequently, but it's then
very hard. There's sort of a cliff at the end where, now you have a
2-week-old baby and no school, becal:Re you're supposed to go back
to your regular school, and you have no supports in your regular
school, and you have no child care, et cetera.

So there are real arguments now in terms of how to structure
programs to keep kids in regular school, to mainstream them, so
that they don't lose the academic aspects of the regular school, and
to offer them supports and after-school programs, and day-care in
schools, which I think are really important kinds of things to push.

Also, I think some of the best programs in schools are ones which
the school system is not paying for or controlling, but which they
are simply offering the forum for. Some of the comprehensive
health programs, many of which have day-care components to
them, are some of the most effective ways to help teenagers stay in
their regular schools.

Mr. LELAND. Doctor, let me ask you this. You've raised my inter-
est even more.

I have had h. my mind what the Houston Independent School
District ought to do, for instance, for developing a model program. I
believe that they should develop a comprehensive educational pro-
gram that would provide for quality education for these youngsters,
not enter them into the mainstream, so to speak, because once thf:y
are pregnant and once they have had a child, they are not nezes-
sarily in the mainstream any more. But, rather HISD should con-
tinue the quality education program and, at the same time, have

ati
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adjunct to that day-care for those young mothers too, during the
time of day that they're at school, go right next door and learn to
care for those children properly and have comprehensive, adequate
health services there available to them over the long term. This
way they will not only be able to become productive citizens them-
selves and learn how to take care of their unique situation, but
also help to nurture those children in an environment that is
wholesome, to give both the moth.,r and the child an opportunity
to advance in society in a very comfortable way.

Hopefully, the child who has had the baby will eventually gradu-
ate from school knowing how to care for the children and have
some real understanding about the uniqueness of her existence,
and then go on to advanced educational programs.

Is that good or bad?
Ms. BURT. Oh, I certainly can't say it's bad. I would think it

would be wonderful if you could pull it off, but I think it's also very
important to recognize that the schools have, in many instances,
failed the girls who get pregnant long before they get pregnant So
it's not a simple solution.

I mean you could say to the school districl-s, "Look; take every
girl and every boy who is 2 years behind grade level in the sixth
grade, and do something with them so that their life chances are
not jeopardized, as we know that they will be, and then they won't
get pregnant."

Take the eighth grade; take any grade; and focus on those chil-
dren who are at high risk of everything bad that we know that
happens to children. Pregnancy is just one of those.

Mr. LELAND. I'm giving them the easy way out.
My colleague, Mr. Scheuer, would agree that we ought to try to

prevent this explosion in population, if you will, for whatever rea-
sons. But, I would saythese kids have already gotten pregnant;
I'm dealing with the reality of the pregnancies now. They re al-
ready pregnant, what are we going to do with them? Are we going
to let them go on and drop out of school, as so many of them are
doing?

Ms. BURT. Noright.
I think that it's very important to structun school programs that

recognize the contingencies of their lives, that they cannot always
be there 8 hours a day on a regular basis, and that flex with them
and their needs, and also teach them good parenting skills I think
that is important.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. SCHEUER [acting chairman]. Just one last question, because

we do have a rollcall vote coming up.
You mentioned, Dr. Burt, in your testimony, that discussions be-

tween parents and kids seem to assist in the process of delaying
sexual activity.

Do you have any data as to whether those discussions are discus-
sions that flow from just improved, and sound, and meaningful
child-parent relations over the long term, or whether they result
from involuntary discussions as a result of parent notificat;on re-
quirements?
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MS. BURT. They tend to be a reflection of good relations with par-
ents.

As Dr. Forrest suggested, there's a whole complex of family vari-
ables that go along with or are correlated with delayed sexual ac-
tivity and also better contraception.

So it is certainly not a result of forced discussion or even a result
of one-time "let's talk about this," because usually those come too
late.

When you ask teenagers and you ask parents separately whether
the?, have talked about sex, very frequently the teenagers who are
higner pregnancy risk report that they have not talked about it,
and their parents report that they have. What the teenagers are
actually saying is, it was 2 years too late.

So that a one-time conversation is not what we're talking about
here. What we're talking about is better parent-child interaction,
better relationships, and a more supportive family, and they alf,e
talk about sex more, and they also don't have as high pregnancy
rates.

The programs that attempt to improve parent-child communica-
tion just around sex, without doing all the rest of that, don't, at
least to date, seem to have an effect on sexual behavior.

Mr. SCHEUER. Well, thank you very much.
Both of these witnesses have given us very stimulating and

thoughtful testimony, as have the other panels, and we're grateful
to you all. Its been a very productive and rewarding hearing.

We will keep the record open for 1 week or 10 days. We may
have some additional questions to ask you by mail.

I would also ask unanimous consent that a brief synopsis of the
results of the hearing that we had last week on religious percep-
tions about family planning, sex education, and so forth be includ-
ed at the appropriate point.

There being no objection, it is so ordered.
[The information follows:]
On Apr:I 24, 1985 members were briefed on i bious perspectives on population

policy. The briefing was sponsored by the Development and Population Task Force
of the Arms Control and Foreign Polk.), Caucus to help Members sort through the
elements of this incresasingly intense and emotion-laden public debate

The program consisted of three presentations Which provided information on how
people of various religious affiliations feel about population related questions Dr
Tom Smith, Senior Study Director of the National Opinion Research Center of the
University of Chicago, examined shifting attitudes towards family planning He re-
lated these views to a broader set of social attitudes, such as those en national de-
fense, religion and cavil liberties. Dr. Thomas Shannon. professor of social ethim at
Woichester Polytechnic Institute, discussed ethical dilemmas in population policy
He presented religious teachings on artificial contraception, and related these teach
ings to other dilemmas i_unacrning potulation policy. Olga Lucia Toro, Executive Di-
rector of the Centro de Inforrnaci2n Pecursos parts lu M-4fer in Bogota: Colombia,
provided a rationale for the extensive ii.volvement of major religious groups ii. pr.s.-
viding family planning information and services in developing countries Excerpts
from their p.esentations which are pertinent to this hearing J n teenage pregnancy
follow.

Contrary to conventional wisdom," Americans are not becoming more conserva
tive on baxual and reproductive matters. There is no evidence that the movement 'n
the last gtn, ration toward greater individual freedom in these arena ia being re-
versed. Indeed, by large majorities, Americans favor the provision of birth Acontrol
information to both adults and teenagers, support sex education programs in
schools, and find it acceptable, at least in some instances, for mune -reed adults to
live together.
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Only on such issue, a.s divorce and ehildbear LS there seme evidence of a return
to conservative attitudes The trends for both behuviors and attitudes regarding
childbearing and deceive do support the theury of a movement back towards truth
Luna], family values and structures. After dropping sharply beginning in the late
fifties, the birth rate bottomed out in 1375-76 and began to rise in the late seventies
and early eighties. Likewise, the proportion of Americans favoring large families (3
or more children, stopped its precipitous decline in 1976 and has stayed at a histori
Lally luw, but stable level. A similar pattern emerges when we look at divorce. The
divoice rate started to rise slowly in the early sixties and continued an uninterrupt-
ed increase until 1379. Since then the divorce rate has fallen, although it is still at
near record -high levels. Public support for more lenient divorce laws has also
dropped. Support for easier divorce increased substantially from 1967 to 1974 and
then began to decline as no-fault divorce and the simplification measures were in-
stitueecl.

If the claims of a traditional resurgence were limited to these areas, they would
rest on solid, empirical groulids. But the claims have gone far beyond these modest
reversals to include sueh family" -related issues ere womeii'e rights, sexual morali-
ty, family planning, and sex education And it is an these family issues; that the al-
leged conservative tide runs dry.

On most of these 'family' issues, support for liberal positions has grown substan-
tially uvei the lest twenty years and Liras eulid majority of Americans favor liberal
positiuns. In the area of sexual morality, Americans have become more permissive.
Premarital sex has become steadily more acceptable to the public since the sixties.
By 1983, 63 percent viewed premarital sex es appropriate, at least in sonic in-
stances Even walla together tor POSSLQ people of the opposite sex sharing iiving
quartersas the Census demurely calls it; has become common, having increased
more vhan threefold from 1976 to 1983. The public has also become inure supportive
of the dissemination of infurm tavem about birth control. By 1983, 92 percent favored
alluwing adulte w hava access to K.: th .;5ntrol information, 87 percent approved of
alluwaig tetaagere access to birth eontrul information, and 83 percent supported Be a
education in the public schools

There hes been nu reversal of liberal positions on sexual and reproductive prac
traces, indeed, support ;s higher fur these positions than... was An the early seventies
or sixties, and in most casee, a large majority of th. public backs the liberal pool
tion.

A atandard cerullary of the belief in she resurgeace of conservative attitudes is
the belief .hat this revere-a:I is rooted in religious conservatiim. The Cathol:c. Church
offically candetnne the use uf artificial contraceptives as being against the laws of
God and natal: and therefore a grave sin. However, the notion that Catholics form
a bar:lien of traditiorialist strength uis sexual and reproductive 1.58,-CS is erroneous
kTable 1). Cathulice are more liter sl than Pruteetalita on approving of premarital
sew. and &Lex education. Catholics it id Protestants do nut differ in their support for
dissemination of birth co itrol information to adults or teenagers.

This deeming difference betweei Catholics and Prcitterete on reproductive atti-
tudee, shuvve even more ;irarl oi. the pereoz.al ur..e of contraceptives (Table 2) In
136-5 Catieula, were less likely to practice cciaraception than Protestants, and
amee(; those who practrecti :...netteeptien Catholice were much more likely to use
the eherclasenctioned rhythm methods than were Protestants. By '976, however, 68
percent of both Catholic e and Pretcatente used contraceptives, aria ealy 9 percent of
Catholics and 4 percent of Protestants) relied on the rhythm method.

In suns, there are unly bawl; difiereaves im reproductive attit let* and behaviors
Of Catholics and Protestants, end Catholics tend to be mare libere: rather than more
conservative than Protestante. Majority of both married as d unmarried Catholics
practice birth control nietheds uesanefieried by the ahurch. Cathola and Prottant
flecks do not fulled the lead of the church or of the Moral Majority on sexual and
reproductive matters.

In addition, the Chureh'e opposition ta the uric; of artificial cantraception haa been
criticized by bishops in num.) countries ea well as by theoleglans around the world
Bisirepe in France, Canada, the Netherlands, West Germany, Austria,
Scandinavia, arid Italy, for eeample, have asserted that the decision to use artifice:
entraceptivee 15 a matter ef personal consaence and that Catholics who make that

choice should not be cidere4 unfaithful or awful.
In the area of international assistance, there m evil:et:trifle] support or the inclu-

sion of family planning assistanac as part of the gerieral aid package with very little
difference between Catholics and Prota%tanta (Table 31. Botn groups consider over
poptilatain to be a eerious and enduring problem and a hindrance to economic de-vs'
°previa. While many Americans do not auppun foreign aid in general (in 1984, 7E
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percent thought too much was being spent), there is little opposition to family plan-
ning assistance Opptation to foreign aid is strongest against military aid. Catholics,
in particular, are opposed to both military assistance to the Third World (66 percent
of Catholics opposed such aid compared with 50 percent of Protestants) and Ameri-
can military spending in general (in 1984 54 percent of Catholics thought too much
was being spent on the military compared with only 33 percent of Protestants). In
general, most Catholics and Protestants support family planning aid.

On sexual and reproductive issues, then, there has not been a resurgence of con-
eervative attitudes. The movement over the last generation has been towards great-
er individual freedom in these areas, and none of these trends have been reversed in
recent years. While the Pope and Moral Majority take very traditional stances on
these matters, their positions are overwhelmingly rejected by the majority of Catho-
lics and Protestants respectively. Likewise traditionalist positions on sexual and re-
productive measti..., do not appreciably shape public attitudes on international
family planning s..sistance. Catholics and Protestants have very similar positions.
Both support family planning assistance, although the public is generally supportive
of foreign assistance in general.

TABLE 1P.F.LIGIOUS DIFFERENCES ON SEXUAL AND REPRODUCTIVE ISSUES

1974 1915 1917 1918 1912 1983

k Birth control infonnaticn for adults (percent favoring):

Protestants 92.0 91 93 0 .. 92.0 91.0

Catholics 92.0 90 91.0 . 92.0 92.0

B. Birth control information for teenagers (percent fovonng):

Protestants 78 0 80 83.0 ....... 86 0 86.0

Catholics 80.0 77 82.5 88.0 85.5

C. Sex education in public schools (percent faronng):

Protestants . 78 0 77 77.0.. 83.0 85 0

Catholics. 87.0 80 860 88.0

D. Premarital sex (percent believing rt is not always wrong):
Protestants 615 65 C6.0 65 65.5 66 0

Catholics 71.5 72 70.0 77 78 0 80.0

Sxrce- General Swat Surreys. Nabcnal Oprom Rematch Center, Unnwerty of Mast GSS 60

TABLE 2.RELIGIOUS DIFFERENCE IN CONTRACEPTIVE USAGE

vo Mond]

1965 1973 1916

Contraceptive status of white I.-larded women, 15 to 24:

Cattalos:
No contrxeptan 12 10 9

Pregnant or seeking pregnancy 21 17 13

Infertile/sterile. 10 7 10

Using contraceptm . 57 66 68

Protestants:

flo mtroception. 8 7 6

Pregnant a seeking pregnancy.. 13 13 13

Infertile /steak 13 8 13

Using contraceptive 66 72 68

Protestant-Catholic percent using contraceptive +11 +6 0
Use of rhythm method among while married women, 15 to 44 who use some 00(111actptive

Catta6cs: percent using rhythm 32 8 9

Protestants: percent wing rhythm 4.5 3 4

Protestant-Catholic percent using rhythm 27.5 5 5

Sotect "Trends n Centramptire Practice. United States, 1956-1976," Vital ard Health Statistics, Sores 23, No 10, Washintlon, DC. Naha*
Center fce Health Statis6:3, 1912.
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Men Women

Contraceptive status of sexually active but unmarried men and women, 18-24 in 1982.

Catholics:

No contraceptive 28 14

Pregnant/partner pregnant 1 2

Ineffective methods' 13 11

Effective methods.... 58 73
Protestants.

No contraceptive. . 23 13

PregiunVpartner pregnant. ... . . 1 4

Ineffective methods.. . . 13 9

Effectrve methods 63 74

Ineffective methods actost most' al Orin methods, but also etude *Nam' and dcathts

Sant National tonintuctial Stevey of Youths, National Opmon Research Center

TABLE 3.RELIGIOUS DIFFERENCES ON OVERPOPULATION AND FAMILY PLANNING ASSISTANCE

ISSUES

(in percent]

Coda. Proles-
ses tants

A Percent believing overpopulation will be serious problem 25 to 50 yr from now (Roper, December 1982) ... ..
B. Percent believing that high birth rates hurt economic growth (Gallup, July 1984) .,., . .

C Percent approving of U.S aid to poor countnes to reduce population growth (Gallup July 1984)... .

D Percent thinking that more than 5 percent of foreign aid should go to family planning (Gallup, July 1984)
E Percent believing that population control be a condition for foreign aid (Gallup, July 1984) . . . ....
F Percent ttleving that health programs in Third World should include family planning (Gallup, July 1984) .

51 54

83 83

51 57

40 33

34 38

79 83

Sources Row Reports 83-1 and S e i d l , S h e l d o n S Population Ashstame to Develoang Comtnes," August 1984

Mr. SCHEUER, Thank you all very much. The hearing is ad-
journed.

[Whereupon, at 3:55 p.m., the subcommittees were adjourned.]
[The following statement of Congresswoman Cardiss Collins w.As

received for the record. Also included is a paper prepared for the
Subcommittee on Census and Population and submitted by the
Alan Guttmacher Institute entitled, "Hispanic Teenagers. A Repro-
ductive Profile."]

STATEMENT OF HON CARDISS COLLINS, A MEMBER OF CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF
ILLINOIS

I want to CCEar,,,,nd Chairman Waxman and Chairman Garcia for convening
today's hearing on a problem that is both national in scope and epidemic in propor-
tion As a member of the Health and Environment Subcommittee, the Congressional
Caucus for Women's Issues, and the Congressional Black Caucus, I have a strong
and contiruing interest in the matter before us today.

There are currently over 1 million teenage pregnancies being reported in this
country each year and the number is rising. In 1982, my home State of Illinois re-
ported that 16.2 percent of all births were to women under age 20 and 63.7 percent
of those were born out of wedlock.

As tragic as these statistics are, the real life consequences are even more dramat-
ic and compelling This problem impacts on the stability of our Nation's families,
leads to an increased drop out of rate among teenage girls from school and reduced
employment opportunities, and poses a threat to the very health of our newborn.

In hearings before Congressman Waxman's Health Subcomniittee last month, we
heard testimony bearing out the nature and extent of this problem, one that dispro-
portionately afflicts members of the black and Hispanic communities. Maternal
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mortality rates for black teens, we were told, are 4 times as high as for white teen-
agers, which overall is 17 percent higher than for woman in the 20-24 age group.

As I said, infants also bear the brunt of the teenage pregnancy problem. Due to
poor prenatal care and nutrition, these infants tend to have lower birth rates and
thus are at greater risk of death. Projections reveal that by the end of this decade,
some 22,000 babies will die in the U.S. due to prematurity.

What's the answer? A key element in dealing with this national tragedy is educa-
tion and family planning facilities, both for teenage mothers as well as for their
families. To this end, I have joined with two of my colleagues, Mr. Leland and Mr.
Garcia, in sponsoring two billsthe "Adolescent Pregnancy and Parenthood Act"
(H.R 927) and the "Comprehensive Adolescent Pregnancy Program Amendments"
(H.R. 947). This legislation would, in my judgment, make significant strides in solv-
ing this serious and chronic problem.

Today's hearing should help to build a solid record upon which the Congress and
hopefully the Administration will act to deal with this grave situation. I appreciate
the opportunity to be present at this afternoon's session, and I look forward to the
testimony of the witnesses.

Let me again express my thanks to both of the Chairmen for their continued in-
terest and attention to this issue.
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SUNHABY

Hispanic teenage women are more likely than either non-Hispnaic whites or

blacts to have been married: About one-fifth of Hispanic women aged 15-19

have been married, compared to less than ore -tenet of non-Hispanics in this

age group.

However, among the never married, sexual activity is somewhat lower for

Hispanics than for whites and much lower than for blacks.

Altogether, about one-half (50 percent) of all Hispanic teenage women have

ever had intercourse, compared to 44 percent of whites and 59 percel., of blacks.

Currently, one-third of Hispanic and non-Hispanic white teenagers and 46

percent of black teenagers are exposed to the risk of unintended pregnancy.

Less than one-quarter of Hispanic teenage women who have ever had intercourse

used contraception the first time they had intercourse. Higher p-oportions

of non-Hispanic whites and blacks used some method at first intercourse.

For all three groups, the pill was used by a very small proportion and the

majority of contraceptors used less effective methods (chiefly the condom

and withdraw1).

Of those currently exposed to the risk of unintended pregnancy, two-thirds

of Hispanics and blacks and three-fourths of non-Hispanic whites are

practicing contraception. The pill is by far the most popular choice,

with six-tenths to seven-tenth. of current users choosing this method.

However, more than one-half of those exposed to the risk of unintended

pregnancy are using leas effective methods or no method at all. Among Hispanics

one-third of those exposed are not practicing contraception and annot..en one-

fifth are using less effective methods.

Hispanic teenagers using contraception are more likely to use private physicians

and less likely to use clinics than white teenLgers. Black teenagers using

contraception are most likely to use clinics.
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Fertility among Hispanic teenagers is higher than among white teens,

but lower than among black teens. In 1980 the rate for Hispanics was

82 per 1000, compared to 41 for non-Hispanic white teens and 105 for non-

Hispanic black teenagers.

The level of Hispanic teenage fertility varies among the states. States

whose Hispanics are mainly Mexican have a relatively high rate for Hispanics

(85 or more per 1000). States with Puerto Ricans predominating among

their Hispanics have a somewhat lower level (65-74 per 1000). The one

state with a Cuban and Caribbecn concentration among Hispanics, Florida,

has the lowest level of Hispanic teen fertility (41 per 1000) which is

almost the same as that of the white population in Florida.

The rate of out-of-wedlock childbearing is quite high among Hispanic teenagers

(40 pet 1000), which is more than twice the level for white unmarried teens

(16), but is less than half the level for black teenagers (89).

Hispanic and black teenag3 mothers have about the same chance of having

inadequate prenatal care (visits to the doctor starting later than the sixth

month of pr,gnancy or no visits at all). They are both much worse off

than non-Hispanic white teenage mothers.
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Introduction

The high level of pregnancy among American teenagers is a natter of

concern for the entire society. Statistics for the entire teenage population

often mask, however, differences by subgroup that might help in understanding

and in shaping policies and prograns to address the problem. While it has

been generally known that black teens have higher pregnancy rates than whites,

other differences and similarities between the two groups have been less

clearly understood. (It is clear, however, that even white adolescents in the

U.S. have pregnancy rates much higher than teens in comparable countries such

as Canada, England and Wales, France, The Netherlands and Sweden (Jones at al,

1985). Even less is known about the levels and patterns of pregnancy and

pregnancy-related behavior among Hispanic adolescents or among subgroups of

the Hispanic population.

Basic information about fertility levels and patterns among Hispanics has

already been compiled (Act, 1984). Since completion of that review of

published data some additional information has become available and the Alan

Gutteacher Institute has carried out special analyses of two Important new

surveys, the National Survey of Family Growth (NSFG), carried out by the

National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS) in 1982, and the National

Natality Survey (NNS), carried out by NCHS providing data on a large sample of

the births that occurred during 1980. This report expands on the earlier

review, by providing new data comparing Hispanic, black, white and other

adolescents in their levels of exposure to the risk of childbearing,

contraceptive use, and use of family planning sources and their birth rates

and use of prenatal care. Data on birth rates are presented by state.

The data cover the period 1980-1982, with the exact year depending on the

data source. In some cases, more recent data than available in the previous

133
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report are presented, and in other cases the data could not be updated, but

greater detail is now available. Changes during this time period have been

minor and the data esented here and in the earlier report in be confidently

compared even if the years differ slightly.

Host published statistics provide separate distributions by race (white,

black, other) and by ethnicity (Hispanic, non - Hispanic). In such cases, the

"white" and Lo a lesser extent the "black" groups contain Hispanics as well as

non-Hispanics. Since most whites and blacks in the U.S. are non-Hispanics,

the total "white" and 'black" statistics are close to the levels for

non - Hispanics. In calculations made from survey data by the AO, different

distributions have been used - Hispanic, non - Hispanic blacks and non - Hispanic

whites and others.

Exposure to lisk of Unintended Pregnancy

Marital Status

As shown in Table 1, one in five Hispanic women aged 15-19 has been

formally married or considers herself married. Sixteen percent are currently

living with their spouse or part.tr; about four percent are already divorced

or separated. The percentage of Hispanics who were ever married (20 percent)

is more than twice the percentage for non - Hispanic whites (eight percent) and

five timer that for blacks (four percent).

Sexual Activity

In additinn to the 20 percent of Hispanic teens who 'lave married, another

30 percent are unmarried and have had intercourse as shown in Table 1. Even

though Hispanic teens are such more likely than either non-Hispanic whites or

blacks to marry, the proportion of Hispanic women aged 15-,9 who have never

been married and have had intercourse (30 percent) is slightly lower than

among whites (36 percent) and such lower than among blacks (55 percent).

48-923 0-85-5
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Thus, as seen in Table 2, a total of 50 percent of Hispanic women have had

sex, compared to 44 percent of non-Hispanic whites and 59 percent of blacks.

Compared to non-Hispanic whites, Hispanics began sex at a relatively young

age. In 1982, about 80 percent of Hispanic teenagers aged 15-19 who had had

intercourse had done so by age 16, compared to 68 percent of similar whites.

Blacks generally initiate sexual activity earlier than either Hispanics or

non-Hispanic whites, with a slightly higher proportion (83 percent) who

started by age 16 (not shown).

As shown in Table 2, although half of Hispanic women aged 15-19 have ever

had sexual experience, only one third are currently exposed to the risk of

unintended pregnancy. Currently exposed women are those who are using

contraception and nonusers who were sexually active in the three months prior

to the survey and were not pregnant, postpartum, seeking to be pregnant, or

noncontraceptively sterile, (Bachrach, 1984). Most of the Hispanic and black

teenagers who have had intercourse but are not currently exposed to risk were

pregnant, postpartum or seeking pregnancy, while comparable whites were more

likely not to have had intercourse recently. Hispanics are as likely as

whites to be at risk of unintended pregnancy (33 vs 32 percent) even though

relatively more have ever had intercourse (Figure 1), because fewer

non-Hispanic whites are pregnant, postpartum or trying to get pregnant.

Blacks, who are most likely to be sexually active, also have the highest

proportion of women aged 15-19 exposed to risk of unintended pregnancy (46

percent).

Use of Contraceptives

As shown in Table 3, less than one-fourth (23 percent) of Hispanic women

aged 15-19 with sexual experience used some method of contraception the first

time they had intercourse, with the proportion being much higher for

1 5
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non-Hispanic teens -- 36 percent of blacks and 55 percent of whites. Fev

teens in any group used the pill, the most effective method, but the Hispanic

teens were least likely to do so. The higher proportion of blacks than

Hispanics using a contraceptive method at first intercourse (13 percentage

points higher) was due largely to greater use by blacks of the pill (seven

percentage points difference) and of condoms (six percentage points

difference). Most of the difference between Hispanics and non-Hispanic whites

(32 points) was due to whites' grey' - use of the pill (six percentage

points), the condom (12 percentage points) and of withdrawal (13 points).

The method most commonly used by teenagers in each group who used

contraception at first intercourse was the condom -- 57 percent of Hispanics

and slightly fever blacks and whites used It (Table 4). After condom, the next

most frequently used method was withdrawal among Hispanic and non-Hispanic

whites or the pill among blacks; but they were ouch less popular than the

condom. At first intercourse only 11 percent of Hispanics and 16 percent of

white contraceptors were using the pill, compared to 30 percent of blacks.

As Table 5 indicates, the use of contraceptives Inc dramatically

after sexual relaLionship are begun. At most recent intercourse, 68 percent

of Hispanics, 66 percent of blacks and 73 percent of whites who were currently

exposed to risk of unintended pregnancy were practicing contraception. Among

Hispanics, the increase in method use is due almost entirely to the increased

proportion using the pill. For blacks, increased use of the pill in spite of

decrease in the proportion relying on the condom led to the steep increase in

overall use. Pill use among non-Hispanic whites increased more than overall

use because not only did many nonusers adopt the pill but slso the proportions

using the condom and withdrawal dropped as many switched from these initial

methods to the pill.

1 )6 t
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Among tnose adolescents using a method at most recent intercourse, the

is uy far the most popular choice: six in 10 of Hispanics and

non - Hispanic whites and seven in ten of blacks who were practicing

contraception were using the pill (Table 6). The pill was followed by condom

as the second most commonly used method. Non - Hispanic white users are more

apt to rely on the condo= (23 percent) than either Hispanics (15 percent) or

blacks (13 percent).

In spite of the improvement in contraceptive Status between first and cost

recent sexual intercourse, more than half of teenagers currently exposed to

risk cf unintended pregnancy are using less effective methods or none at all.

Among Hispanics, about cae-third of those exposed to risk were not using a

method and another one-fifth were using the less effective methods (see Table

5).

Source of Family Planning Services

As may be seen in the top panel of Table 7, 76 percent of Hispanic and

non-Hispanic white women aged 15-19 and 83 percent of blacks who have had

intercourse have made a visit to discuss or obtain contraception. A

substantial proportion (24 percent) of Hispanics and non-Hispanic whites, as

well as 17 percent of blacks, who have had intercourse have not been to a

private physician, clinic or counselor for family planning services. As seen

in the lower panel of Table 7, about one-half of Hispanic teenagers who have

ever visited a family planning provider first went to a private physician for

services, compared with 45 percent of white teenagers. Black teenagers were

much more likely to go to clinics for their first family planning visit (72

percent) than either Hispanics (49 percent) or non-Hispanic whites (49

Percent).
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As shown in Table 8, among current contraceptors, some 23 percent of

Hispanics, 34 percent of whites and 46 percent of blacks obtained their

current method from a family planning clinic first. More Hispanics (51

percent) than whites (41 percent) or blacks (36 percent) reported that they

went to a physician for their current method.

Childbearing

Statistics on abortion by ethnic group are not available so that abortion

rates and preg:sancy rates (births plus abortions) cannot be computed

separately for Hispanic adolescents. Birth rates can be calculated, however.

As presented in an earlier report (AGI, 1984), in 1980 the birth rate for

Hispanic women aged 15-19 wag 82 per 1,000. This was higher than the birth

rate for all white women (45 per 1,000) and lower than that for all black

women (100 per 1,000)

Newly available data allow comparisons at the state level, not only for

all Hispanics versus non-Hispanics and versus total whites and blacks, but

also for subgroups of Hispanics. Twentytwo states obtain Hispanic origin on

the birth certificate, and these 22 states are estimated to have about 90

percent of all Hispanic births (Ventura, 1981). The Hispanic population and

Hispanic births are mainly concentrated in nine of these states, however. The

nine states (Arizona, California, Colorado, Florida, Illinois, New Jersey, New

Mexico, New York and Texas), whic reported 5000 or more Hispanic births in

1980, contain 96 percent of all Hispanic births reported in the 22 states or

about 86 percent of all Hispanic births In the United States.

As seen in Table 9, about 30 percent of births in California, New Mexico

and Texas, 15-23 percent in Arizona, Colorado and New York and about 10

percent in Florida, Hawaii, Illinois, Nevada and New Jersey are to Hispanic

mothers. These states vary in the type of Hispanic ethnic group which



104

predominates. It is Mexican in Arizona, California, Illinois, Nevada and

Texas, and probably also in Colorado and New Mexico, even though it is the

'Other, Unknown Hispanic' category that was reported by most mothers in these

two states. Davis et al. (1983) suggest that in the South West the category

'Unknown, Other' includes 'Hispanics" who trace their origin to Spanish

colonialists and Indians wno were the original inhabitants of this region.

Hispanics to New York and New Jersey are mainly Puerto Ricans, while Florida

has a large concentration of Cubans as well as other Hispanics, probably from

the Caribbean countries. Since these ethnic groups are known to differ in

level of fertility, these state variations in type of ethnic concentration are

expected to be related to the level of teenage fertility also.

Birth rates for teenagers in the nine states that have the most Hispanics,

are presented in Tables 10 and 11 by race and ethnic subgroup. These rates

are the number of births per 1000 women in specific age groups (15-11, 18-19,

and 15-19), during 1980. Table 10 shows rates for all women aged 15-19,

regardless of their marital status, while Table 11 gives rates for unmarried

teenagers - i.e., the number of nonmarital births per 1000 u,-..: sled women.

In both cases, rates for all non-Hispanics and separately by for all

whites and all blacks (each including Hispanics of that race) are presented

for comparison with all Hispanics.

The nine states where most Hispanics live show great variations in the

level of Hispanic teenage fertility. Looking at rates for all teenagers aged

15-19 in Table 10, the states fall into three g:aups: those with quite high

levels of childbearing where rates are 85 per 1000 women or more (Arizona,

California, Colorado, Illinois and Texas); those with moderate levels, rates

of 65-74 (New Jersey, New Mexico and New York); and one state with almost the

same level as the average rate for the white population (Florida, with a rate

1 9
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of 41 per 1000 women). These groups roughly coincide with the type of

Hispanic ethnic concentration. Mexican origin concentrations coincide with

the highest rates, except for New Mexico, where the 'other, unknown Hispanic'

majority is apparently demographically different from groups which di:ectly

report themselves as Mexican in origin. States with Puerto Rican

concentrations have only moderate overall teenage fertility, while the one

state with a Cuban and Caribbean origin concentration (Florida) has a

relatively low level of teenage childbearing. These group differences ars not

so strong at ages 15-17 as for the birth rates of 18-19 yea colds.

Fertility among unmarried Hispanic women does not show the same

differences across states. At seen in Table 11, three states, Florida, New

Mexico and Texas have relatively low levels of out-of-wedlock childbearing

(14-27 births per 1000 unmarried women aged 15-19), while all of the others,

some with Mexican and two with Puerto Rican majorities among Hispanics, have

much higher levels (45-49 per 1000). Clearly, except possibly for Florida,

factors other than ethnicity are influencing the levels of teenage non-marital

fertility among Hispanics.

It is also interesting to compare Hispanic fertility with levels for

non-Hispanics, and with rates for whites and blacks. This comparison can be

made with the actual rates in fables 10 and 11 and with Figures 2 and 3. The

average for all 22 states where data are available by ethnicity shows that at

age 15-19 the birth rate for Hispanics (82 per 1000) is about 80 percent of

the rate for non-Hispao'c blacks (105 per 1000), and twice that of

non-Hispanic whites (41 per 1000). As seen in Table 11, unmarried Hispanic

women aged 15-19 have an even lower level of fertility compared to the total

black teenage unmarried population (45 percent of the black non-marital birth

rate). The overall white rate of out-of-wedlock childbearing is lower than
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that of Hispanics, about 40 percent of the Hispanic rate and 18 percent of the

black rate.

These overall patterns do not characterize all states, however (see Figure

2). In four states (California, Colorado, New York and Texas), Hispanic and

black fertility rates are even more similar (Hispanic birth rates are 88-98

percent of black levels) than the overall 22-state average. In two states

(Florida and New Mexico) Hispanic fertility is much the sane as that of

whites, and is a much smaller proportion of black levels (33 and 64 percent,

respectively) than the overall 22-state level of 80 percent. In the case of

New Mexico, the fact that Hispanics, who are usually included in the white

race category, contribute about 40 percent of white births explains some of

the similarity between Hispanics and whites. In 3 of these 9 states, the

level of non- marital teen fertility among Hispanic, is more similar to that of

blacks than the nationwide average of 45 percer- (61 percent of the black

non-marital rate, in California and 11-12 percent of the black rates in

Colorado and New York).

Childbearing among younger teens, aged 15-11, is of more concern to policy

makers than that among older teens because of the more serious implications in

regards to completion of even a high school education, and also in regards to

the health of the mother and child. The rate of childbearing among young

teens is by no means negligible among Hispanics (52
births per 1000 girls in

1980) and non-Hispanic blacks (11 per 1000), but is much lower Among

non-Hispanic whites (22 par 1000). These levels of fertility for young teens

are compared with the level of older teens (18-19) in Figure 3, since the

actual rates are important in evaluating the extent of the problem of teenage

fertility.

Hispanic 15-11 year-olds have about 41 percent of the level of
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childbearing of 18-19 yea colds, compared to 52 percent among blacks and 32

for whites. This suggests that the concentrations of adolescent fertility

among the younger teens, with the accompanying greater degree of problems, is

less marked among Hispanics than among blacks, but more severe than for whites.

Among the states, 15-17 year-old Hispanics have as little as 33 percent of

the 18-19 fertility rate in Florida, but most states cluster around the

average of 41 percent. In Colorado and New York, Hispanics are much the same

as non-Hispanic blacks in this comparison, while in Florida, Illinois and New

Mexico, they trc very similar to the white population.

For all ethnic/race groups unmarried childbearing among teens is

relatively more concentrated at ages 15-11 than is total childbearing. Among

Hispanics, young teens have 46 percent of the rate of non-narital fertility of

older teens, compared to 41 percent for overall fertility. This comparison is

54 percent versus 39 percent, for all non - Hispanics, 58 percent versus 53

percent for the total black teenage population, (most r. whoa are not

Hispanic), compared to 50 versus 35 percent for the total white population.

The average number of children born to 1000 teenagers during ages 15-19,

15-17 and 18-19 Is another meaningful way of comparing ethnic differences in

levels of childbearing. These results are shown in Table 12. On average,

every IOW Hispanic teens will have 410 children by the time they turn 20,

compared to 205 children for 1000 white non-Hispanic teens and 525 for 1000

black non-Hispanic teens. This rate is not exactly equivalent to saying that

41 out of every 100 teens had become mothers during ages 15-19, since

individuals may have more than one child during these years. Among Hispanics

nearly 40 percent of these 410 children are born, by young teenagers, compared

to 44 percent Among non-Hispanic blacks and 32 percent among non-Hispanic

whites. As shown in Table 12 states vary in their absolute levels, and in the

comparison with the white and black populations.

112
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Prenatal Care

Information on prenatal care among Hispanic mothers may be obtained from

birth certificates for the 22 states whicn record Hispanic origin of mother.

Among Hispanic mothers of all ages, the percent of women who began prenatal

care too late in the pregnancy (care is considered to be Inadequate If it

starts later than the sixth month or if there is no care at all) has declined

slightly, from 1980 to 1981 (Table 13).

For all Hispanic ethnic groups, except Cubans, these data show a slight

improvement in the receipt of care. These data also show that mothers whose

ethnic origin is Puerto Rican have the least adequate care, followed by

Central and South American, and Mexicans. It is quite likely that teenagers

would have similar ethnic differences in the proportion receiving inadequate

prenatal care.

In the 22 reporting states Hispanic teenagers are somewhat worse-off than

non - Hispanic black teens, and much worse-off than non-Hispanic white teenage

mothers with regard to adequacy of prenatal care (see Table 14). These

differences are found in each age-group, except those less than 15, among whom

whites have the greatest proportion with inadequate care. Data on births to

women of all ages in the 22 reporting states in 1980 and 1981 also indicate

that Hispanics are slightly worse-off than blacks and much worse-off than

whites, in adequacy of prenatal care (Ventura, 1983 and 1984). However, a

national survey of mothers in 1980 shows a different pattern among all teenage

mothers, with non-Hispanic blacks being slightly worse-off than Hispanics (see

Table 14). The rates from this survey are based on small sample sizes and

these estimates have quite large sampling errors. The sample variation of the

national survey's estimate accounts for most of the apparent difference

between the 1980 national estimates and the 1981 22 -state figures.

13 3
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We may conclude from these different sources however, that Hispanics and

non-Hispanic blacks are not widely indifferent but both groups have ouch

higher proportions with inadequate prenatal care than do non- Hispanic whites.

Unmarried teenage mothers of all ethnic and racial groups are much more

Likely than married mothers to have inadequate prenatal care. Among Hispanic

teens, seven percent of married mothers receive inadequate prenatal care,

compared to 20 percent of rho.. .0.1 ere unmarried.
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Table 1: Number and Percentage Distribution of Hispanic and Non-Hispanic Women
Aged 15-19 by Marital Status and Whether They Have Experienced
Intercourse, 1982.

Marital Status and
Intercourse Experience

Total Hispanic
Nom-Hispanic
Black White & Other

80, of womtm (im OOO's) 9,521 886 1,383 7,251

Total 100 100 100 100

Ever married 9 20 4 8

Formally married 6 12 3 6
Informally married 2 4 1

Separated/Divorced/Widowed 1 4 1

Never Harried 91 80 96 92

Ever had intercourse 38 30 55 36
Never had intercourse 53 50 41 56

* Less than 0.5 percent

Note: Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding
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Table 2: Number of Hispanic and Non - Hispanic Women Aged 15-19 and

the Percentages Who Ever Had Sexual Intercourse and Who Are Currently
Exposed to the Risk of Unintended Pregnancy, 1982.

Status

No. of women (in 000's)

Ever had intercourse

Not exposed
Pregnant, postpartum, seeking
to be pregnant, or noncontra-
ceptively sterile

Not using contraception and not
sexually active in last 3 months

Currently exposed*

Total Hispanic
Non-Hispanic
Black White & Other

9,521 886 1,363 7,251

47 50 59 44

13 17 14 12

7 10 10 6

6 7 4 6

34 33 46 32

Women exposed to the risk of unintended pregnancy include those who
were currently practicing contraception, and those not currently practicing
contraception who had intercourse in the last 3 months and were not any of

the following: pregnant, postpartum, seeking pregnancy, or noncontraceptively

sterile (Bachrach, 1984).
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Table 3: Number and Percentage Distribution of Hispanic and Non-Hispanic
Women Aged 15-19 Who Ever Had Sexual Intercourse by Contraceptive
Method Used at First Intercourse, 1982

Contraceptive method used
at first intercourse Total Hispanic

Non-Hispanic
Black White & Other

No. ever had intercourse
(in 000's)

4,467 442 814 3,211

Total 100 100 100 100

Used contraception at 1st inter-
course 48 23 36 55

More effective method 9 4 11 9

Pill 8 3 11 9

Other (IUD, Male Sterilization) 1 2 1

Less effective method 39 19 25 46

Condom 22 13 19 25

Withdrawal 13 4 5 17

Other 4 2 2 4

Did not use contraception
at 1st intercourse 52 77 64 45

* Less than 0.5 percent
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Table 4: Number and Percentage Distribution of Hispanic and Non-Hispanic Women
Aged 15-19 Who Used a Contraceptive Method at First Intercourse, by
Type of Method Used, 1982.

Contraceptive method
used at first intercourse Total His anic

Non-Hispanic
Black White 6 Other

No. who used a method (in 000's) 2,152 101 292 1,759

Total 100 100 100 100

More effective method 19 19 30 17

Pill 17 11 30 16

Other (IUD, Male Sterilization) 2 8 * 1

Less effective method 81 81 70 83

Condom 47 57 52 45

Withdrawal 27 17 13 30

Other 8 7 6 8

* Less than 0.5 percent
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Table 5: Number and Percentage Distribution of Hispanic and Non-Hispanic Women
Age 15-19 Currently Exposed to the Risk of Unintended Pregnancy, by
Current Contraceptive Status, 1982.

Contraceptive method
currently used Total Hispanic

Non-Hispanic
Black White A Other

No. currently exposed (in 000's) 3,244 290 630 2,324

Total 100 100 100 100

Using contraception 71 68 66 73

Hore effective method 47 49 49 46

Pill 46 43 46 46

Other (IUD, Sterilization) 1 6 3 0

Less effective method 24 19 16 27

Condom 15 10 9 17

Diaphragm 4 3 1 5

Rhythm 2 3 2 1

Other 4 2 5 4

Not using contraception 29 32 35 27

Note: Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.

19
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Table 6: Number and Percentage Distribution of Hispanic and Non-Hispanic Women
Aged 15-19 Exposed to the Risk of Unintended Pregnancy Who Currently
Used a Contraceptive Hethod, by Type of Hethod Used, 1982.

Contraceptive method
currently used Total Hispanic

Non-Hispanic
Black White & Other

No. (in 000's) 2,302 197 413 1,692

Total 100 100 100 100

More effective method 66 72 75 63

Pill 64 63 70 63

Other (IUD, Sterilization) 2 9 5 0

Less effective method 34 28 25 37
Condom 21 15 13 23

Diaphragm 6 5 2 7

Other 8 8 10 7

Note: Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.
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Table 7 Number and Percentage Distribution of Hispanic and Noe- Hispanic Women

Aged 15-19 Who Ever Had Sexual Intercourse and Who Ever Made a Family

Planning Visit, by First Source of Family Planning Services, 1982.

First Source Total Hispanic
Non-Hispanic
Blacks White & Other

Ever had intercourse

No. (in 000's) 4,467 442 8]4 3,211

Total 100 100 100 100

Made a visit 78 76 83 76

Physician 32 37 21 35

Clinic 41 37 60 38

Counselor 4 2 3 4

Made no visit 22 24 17 24

Made a family planning visit

No. (in 000's) 3,468 334 678 2,457

Total 100 100 100 100

Physician 42 49 25 45

Clinic 53 49 72 49

Counselor 5 3 4 6

Note: Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.
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Percentage Distribution of Hispanic and Non-Hispanic Women Aged 15-19
Who Were Exposed to the Rink of Unintended Pregnancy by Yirst Source of
Current Contraceptive Method Used, 1982.

FiAlt source of Non-Hispanic
caltent method Total Hispanic Black White & Other

Ncrlicurrently using 2,302 197 413 1,692
contraceptives (in 000's)

100 100 100 100

Phyfician 41 51 36 41
C c 35 23 46 34S4Ai 10 10 5 11
0 8 4 7 8
None 6 12 6 5

Note: Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.

Source: Alan Guttmacher Institute, tabulations from the National Center for
Health Statistics, 1982 National Survey of Family Growth.
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Table I - Perceataga Distribution of lire- births by itispasic Origin of mother and by race of child
for setters of nom - hispanic origin : 22 exporting States, 1980.

22 Reporting
States

portent Diotribution Sy ethnicity

Number of
Lira births

Masonic Non-Hiresnic
Total =tonic Orion - Waller

Total
Rata of Child

Mexican Puerto
Rican

Cuban Other
Unknown White Slack Other

Arizona 50,048 23.1 22 1 0.1 0.0 OA 76.9 62.0 3.9 11.0
Arkansas 37,278 0.7 0.2 0.0 0.0 0.4 99.3 73.8 24.6 0.9
California 40,2141 28.5 25.0 0.3 .1 3.0 71.5 54.4 9.9 7.2
Colorado 49,730 14.7 6.5 0.1 0.0 8.0 85.3 77.6 4.7 3.0
Florida 131,715 9.0 1.4 1.1 3.4 3.0 91.0 64.6 25.4 1.0
Georgia 923,313 0.7 0.2 0.2 0.0 0.3 99.3 61.8 36.6 0.9
Mewaii 18,161 9.9 1.2 2.9 0.0 5.7 90.1 21.7 3.1 65.3
Illinois 190,055 9.4 5.9 1.4 0.1 2.0 90.6 66.9 21.7 2.0 1-4

,Indiene 88,440 1.9 1.3 0.3 0.0 .3 98.1 116.5 10.9 0.7 1-4

Names 40,716 3.2 2.5 0.2 0.0 .5 96.8 86.2 8.3 2.3 00

MMine 16,061 0.3 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.2 99.7 97.9 0.5 1...3

Mississippi 47,845 0.3 0.1 0.0 0.1 99.7 51.4 47.5 0.8
Nebraska 27,352 2.4 2.1 0.0 0.0 .3 97.6 90.8 4.7 2.1
Nevada 13,320 8.3 5.2 0.1 0.2 2.5 91.7 75.7 9.5 6.2
New Jersay 94,866 10.6 0.2 6.5 0.9 3.0 89.4 67.4 19.5 2.2
New Mexico 26,115 33.6 8.6 0.1 0.0 24.8 66.4 50.4 2.1 13.9
New Tort 239,011 13.8 0.? 8.3 0.3 5.0 86.2 64.2 19.1 2.9
Moab Dakota 11,982 0.4 0.3 - 0.2 99.6 91.3 0.9 7.4
Mao 169,148 1.3 0.5 .4 0.0 0.3 95.7 84.0 134 0.9
Texas 273,580 29.1 25.5 0.1 0.0 0.4 70.9 55.3 14.1 1.5
Utah 41,797 4.1 2.3 0.0 0.1 1.7 95.9 92.2 0.5 3.2
Wyoming 10,562 6.3 3.9 0.1 - 2.3 93.7 59.2 1.0 3.5

Source. U.S., Dept. of Health and Human Services, National Center for Hi.._., Statistics, "Birth and Fertility late, for States, 1980," Vital and
Haalth Statistics, ferias 21, MO. 42, Tibia S pages 22-23. 123
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Table 10 - birth Rates(5) for women aged 15-19. by age, ethnicity and rate, selected statee(1), 1960

State

}5-1, 15-17 16-16
ithnicit Race Rthnicitv tae. Sate

Hittanic
Non -

Hisvenic White Illicit Hitoanic
Non-

Hisonnic White MALI Hispanic
Non-

Hispanic White Nook

Arizona 104 56 60 124 70 33 36 99 157 87 93 156

California 65 44 51 Of 52 25 29 60 133 70 $2 132

Colors .0 19 43 49 91 59 23 27 60 135 69 75 132

Florida 41 61 43 126 23 39 23 97 66 91 70 169

Illinois 91 54 41 122 52 34 22 91 144 62 69 167

New Jersey 74 32 23 97 48 19 12 69 113 52 41 141

New NOXiC0 68 75 66 107 43 45 41 02 105 119 104 12
New York 65 31 26 74 43 16 14 51 99 50 43 110

Texas 96 67 66 112 66 42 42 84 147 100 104 151

All 22 Reporting
States(2) 62 52 41(3) 105(3) 52 31 22(3) 77(3) 127 SO 68(3) 147(3)

National Rata(4) na na 45 100 na na 25 74 na na 72 139

1) States with more than 5,000 Hispanic births reported

2) 22 States report Hispanic origin on the birth certificate
3) Ratios are for non-Hispanic whites and non-Hispanic blacks in all 22 reporting

states, while rates for the individual states an for all whites andall blacks
4) The total U.S. population
5) firths per 1000 women

Source: U.S., Dept. of Health and Human Services, National Center for Health Statistics, "Birth and Fertility Rates for States, 1960," Vital ,ad
Health Statistics. Series 21. No. 42, Table 6. pages 24-25 and Table 2, pages 10-14.
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!able 11 - Birth Ratea(5) for unmarried women aged 15-19 by ago, ethnicity amd race, selected statee(1), 1660.

tiate

15-14 15-17 1E12_
Itbniatv lace 16160.6166 Race Ithaig) ''' lac,

Hipaanic
Ron,
Mimic Whit* Slack Mispenic

Son-
Hissanic Whit. Slack Hitoanic

Novi-

Nissanie WIlite Black

Arizona 59 241 26 101 47 21 20 93 63 39 36 132

California 47 24 24 77 32 17 17 55 72 35 36 112

Colorado 52 17 20 72 40 13 15 53 75 24 27 99

?Florida 14 37 14 116 10 29 10 94 20 51 21 153

Illinois 45 34 16 116 31 26 12 90 71 48 23 157

New Jersey 49 23 12 93 34 16 a 60 76 34 10 134

Sew Mexico 26 26 22 SD 111 20 15 38 40 45 34 69

New York 49 21 14 69 34 15 10 50 75 30 20 101

Texas 27 29 17 91 21 23 13 75 39 39 25 117

All 22 Reporting 40 211 (3) (3) 211 21 (3) (3) 61 39 (3) (3)

States (2)

ist1onal late(4) na na 16 0 me na 12 70 na na 24 120

1) States which reported more than 5000 Hispanic births
2) Only 22 states report Hispanic origin of mother on the birth certificate
3) she average rates for whites and blacks for the 22 gist.s are not available.
4) The total U.S. population
5) girths per 1000 unmarried unman

Source. U.S., Dept. of Health and Human services, Nacional Center for Health Statistics, -Birth and Fertility Rates for States, 19110," vita and
Haalth Statistics, Series 21, RO. 42, Table 7 papa 26-27 and Table 4, pager 111-21
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Table 12 - Mader of dbildren born per 1000 teenagers by stbd.ity and race,
at atal 1S-10. 15-17. 18-15. @sleeted states. MO

15-19 15-17 16-19
gtbnicite Rote gtbnieitv bee

lit.Ion- 1100-
is IC A 1.00

Won,

Arizona 520 160 300 620 210 99 108 297 314 174 104 316

California 425 220 255 445 156 75 87 180 266 :40 164 164

Colorado 445 215 240 455 177 49 SI 180 270 138 154 264

Florida 205 305 215 630 66 117 69 291 133 182 140 318

I6Illinois 455 270 205 610 154 102 66 273 188 144 13$ 334 ts2
Now Jersey 370 140 115 485 144 57 34 207 226 104 $2 281

law Mexico 340 375 330 535 119 135 123 146 210 238 208 204

low Rork 325 155 130 370 129 54 42 153 168 100 04 220

Taxi. 490 335 340 560 118 126 126 252 294 200 200 302

22 Reporting
gtatee 240 205 525 154 96 64 231 254 140 134 294

Source: Table 10.
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Table 13: Percent of mothers mbo bad inadequate prenatal care(1) by ethnic origin,
Results for 22 Reporting States, 1980 and 1981

11111PARIC

All All Other/
Ethnic Ion- Puerto Central Unknown

!ter Crows Hispanic Total Mode= Rim Cuban 4 Seuth 1011:111114

1980 5.8 4.9 12.0 11.9 16.2 3.0 13.2 9.2

1981 5.9 .9 11.6 11.6 15.8 .2 12.4 8.3

(1) Prenatal care is generally considered inadequate if it is begun after the sixth month of pregnancy
or if no visits are made at all

Source: Ventura, S. "Births of Hispanic Parentage 1980" and "Births of Hispanic Parentage,
1981," MOM, Monthly Vital Statistics Report, Vol 32 (6), 1983 and Vol 33 (8), 1984.
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Table 14 - Percent of adolescent mothers who hod inadequate prenatal care(1)

Non-Hiovenic

411 hotbers Hievenic Vlach Whits

1980, National Natality Survey (1)

IAA
t 20
dotal 9.8 12.8 8.3

itHerried 5.0

mem
6.5 7.8 4.6

30thaerried 14.8

al<

20.3 13.6 15.3

.42181, 22 Worting States (2)

65-19 11.6 16.1 13.9 9.0

C.4/ 15 21.5
13.6

22.7 18.3 26.1
;51:17

-19
10.5

17.1
15.5

15.2

12.8
11.3
7.9

U) Prenatal care is generally considered to be inadequate if it is begun alter the sixth
month of pregnancy or if no visits are made at all.

Source: lead: Lien Outtuceber Institute, tabulations from the National Natality Survey
1881: Ventura, S., "*irths of Hispanic Parentage, 11181", Monthly Vital Statistics Report

Vol 33 (8) Supplement; Doc. 11184
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